International Investment Bank

Consolidated financial statements

Year ended 31 December 2013 Together with Independent Auditors' Report

CONTENTS

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

Con	solidated statement of financial position	
	solidated income statement	
	solidated statement of comprehensive income	
	solidated statement of changes in equity.	
	isolidated statement of cash flows.	
NO.	TES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
1.	Principal activities	6
2.	Basis of preparation	8
3.	Summary of accounting policies	9
4.	Significant accounting judgments and estimates	20
5.	Cash and cash equivalents	22
6.	Deposits with banks and other financial institutions	22
7.	Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	
8.	Available-for-sale investment securities	24
9.	Held-to-maturity investment securities	24
10.	Long-term loans to banks	25
11.	Loans to customers	25
12.	Assets held for sale	27
13.	Inventories – real estate objects	28
14.	Investment property	28
15.	Property and equipment	29
16.	Other assets and liabilities	30
17.	Due to banks and other financial institutions	31
18.	Equity	31
19.	Contingencies and loan commitments	32
20.	Leases	33
21.	Interest income and interest expense	33
22.	Net gain/(loss) from foreign currencies	
23.	Other income	
24.	General and administrative expenses	34
25.	Risk management	34
26.	Fair values of financial instruments	46
27.	Segment information	48
28.	Offsetting of financial instruments	52
29.	Related party disclosures	52
30.	Capital adequacy	
31.	Discontinued operations	
32.	Subsequent events	54



CJSC Ernst & Young Vneshaudit Sadovnicheskaya Nab., 77, bld. 1 Moscow, 115035, Russia

Tel: +7 (495) 705 9700 +7 (495) 755 9700 Fax: +7 (495) 755 9701

www.ey.com/ru

ЗАО «Эрнст энд Янг Внешаудит» Россия, 115035, Москва Садовническая наб., 77, стр. 1 Тел.: +7 (495) 705 9700

+7 (495) 755 9700 Факс: +7 (495) 755 9701 ОКПО: 00139790

Independent auditors' report

To the Council of the International Investment Bank

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of the International Investment Bank (hereinafter the "Bank") and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Group"), which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2013, and the consolidated income statement, consolidated statement of comprehensive income, consolidated statement of changes in equity and consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Management's responsibility for the consolidated financial statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these consolidated financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards, and for such internal control as management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditors' responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2013, and its financial performance and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards.

Ernst a loung Vueshoudit 200

31 March 2014

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

As at 31 December 2013

(Thousands of Euros)

	Note	31 December 2013	31 December 2012
Assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	5	20,045	8,407
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions	6	41,490	91,807
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	7	151	- man
Available-for-sale investment securities	8	129,876	100,104
Held-to-maturity investment securities	9	5,910	1 - 1
Long-term loans to banks	10	58,795	1 -
Loans to customers	11	37,625	49,105
Assets held for sale	12	1:1:	10,744
Inventories – real estate objects	13	4,929	(3-4)
Investment property	14	53,480	52,409
Property and equipment	15	50,000	51,449
Other assets	16	8,811	3,051
Total assets		411,112	367,076
Liabilities			
Due to banks and other financial institutions	17	49,586	3,788
Current customer accounts		3,313	2,396
Other liabilities	16	5,841	5,803
Total liabilities		58,740	11,987
Equity	18		
Subscribed capital		1,300,000	1,300,000
Callable capital		(1,058,685)	(1,134,752)
Paid-in capital		241,315	165,248
Revaluation reserve for available-for-sale investment securities	18	214	4,340
Revaluation reserve for property and equipment		33,375	33,375
Foreign currency translation reserve		(1,219)	
Retained earnings less net income for the year		76,059	149,870
Net income for the year		2,628	2,256
Total equity		352,372	355,089
Total equity and liabilities		411,112	367,076

Signed and authorized for release on behalf of the Board of the Bank

Nikolay Kosov

Chairman of the Board

Eugeny Atanassov

of the hord Managing Director of the Financial Department

31 March 2014

CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENT

Year ended 31 December 2013

	Note	2013	2012
Financial result from continuing operations			
Interest income	21	13,353	8,690
Interest expenses	21	(432)	(32)
Net interest income	_	12,921	8,658
(Allowance) for impairment of loans to customers	11 _	(10,105)	(4,782)
Net interest income/(expense) after allowance for loan impairment	_	2,816	3,876
Fee and commission income		114	238
Fee and commission expense		(72)	(68)
Net fee and commission income	_	42	170
Net (losses)/gains from foreign currencies	22	(2,682)	724
Net gains from available-for-sale investment securities	18	5,659	3,727
Income from lease of investment property	14	7,959	7,331
Net (losses)/gains from impairment/disposal of assets held for sale	12	(3,588)	75
Income from revaluation of investment property		- 362	1,615
Dividend income Revenues from sales of inventory	13	3,727	182
Other income	23	10,763	201
Net non-interest income		22,200	13,855
Operating income		25,058	17,901
Allowance for impairment of other assets		(152)	(161)
General and administrative expenses	24	(16,751)	(13,503)
Cost of inventories sold	13	(3,346)	_
Other operating expenses	_	(2,181)	(1,343)
Operating expenses	_	(22,430)	(15,007)
Income from continuing operations before income tax benefit		2,628	2,894
Income tax benefit	_		2
Income from continuous operations after income tax		2,628	2,896
Loss from discontinued operations after income tax	31 _		(640)
Net income for the year	=	2,628	2,256

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

Year ended 31 December 2013

	Note	2013	2012
Net income for the year		2,628	2,256
Other comprehensive income/(loss)	_		
Other comprehensive income/(loss) to be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods:			
Net unrealized (losses)/gains on available-for-sale investment securities		(4,126)	6,691
Translation differences		(1,219)	(70)
Net other comprehensive income to be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods		(5,345)	6,621
Other comprehensive income not to be reclassified to profit or loss in subsequent periods:			
Revaluation of property and equipment	15	_	2,284
Net other comprehensive income not to be reclassified to profit or	_		
loss in subsequent periods	_		2,284
Other comprehensive income/(loss)	_	(5,345)	8,905
Total comprehensive income for the year	_	(2,717)	11,161

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

Year ended 31 December 2013

			Revaluation reserve for available-for-	Revaluation reserve for	Foreign currency		
	Subscribed capital	Callable capital	sale investment securities	property and equipment	translation reserve	Retained earnings	Total equity
At 31 December 2011	1,300,000	(1,085,505)	(2,351)	31,091	70	100,623	343,928
Profit for the year	_	_	_	_	_	2,256	2,256
Other comprehensive income for the year			6,691	2,284	(70)		8,905
Total comprehensive income		_	6,691	2,284	(70)	2,256	11,161
Withdrawal of the member countries (Note 18)		(49,247)				49,247	
At 31 December 2012	1,300,000	(1,134,752)	4,340	33,375		152,126	355,089
Profit for the year	_	-	_	_	_	2,628	2,628
Other comprehensive income for the year Subscribed capital	_	-	(4,126)	_	(1,219)	_	(5,345)
withdrawal (Note 18)		76,067	. <u> </u>			(76,067)	
At 31 December 2013	1,300,000	(1,058,685)	214	33,375	(1,219)	78,687	352,372

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

Year ended 31 December 2013

	Note	2013	2012
Cash flows from operating activities			
Interest, fees and commissions received from deposits and long-term			
loans to banks and other financial institutions, and loans to			
customers		7,144	3,146
Interest, fees and commissions paid		(447)	(96)
Net receipts/(payments) from trading with foreign currencies		56	(160)
Cash flows from lease of investment property		7,959	7,331
Income from disposal of assets held for sale		_	75
General and administrative expenses		(15,932)	(11,350)
Other operating expenses		(585)	(1,347)
Cash flows from operating activities before changes in operating	_		
assets and liabilities		(1,805)	(2,401)
Net (increase)/decrease in operating assets			
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions		50,129	19,893
Long-term loans to banks		(58,787)	_
Loans to customers		7,406	(10,803)
Inventories – real estate objects		(4,205)	
Assets held for sale		5,985	_
Other assets		(110)	554
Net increase/(decrease) in operating liabilities			
Due to banks and other financial institutions		46,208	3,819
Current customer accounts		921	17
Other liabilities		17	(40)
Net cash flows from operating activities	-	45,759	11,039
Cash flows from investing activities			
Purchase of available-for-sale investment securities		(187,058)	(153,836)
Proceeds from sale and redemption of investment securities		161,660	138,776
Purchase of held-to-maturity investment securities		(5,958)	_
Investment in investment property	14	(43)	(507)
Acquisition of property and equipment	15	(791)	(982)
Net cash flows from investing activities		(32,190)	(16,549)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		(1,931)	16
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	_	11,638	(5,494)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning		8,407	13,901
Cash and cash equivalents, ending	5	20,045	8,407

1. Principal activities

These consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of the International Investment Bank (the "Bank") and its subsidiaries. The Bank and its subsidiaries are hereinafter referred together as the "Group". The International Investment Bank is the parent company of the Group. The list of the Bank's subsidiaries is presented in Note 2.

The Bank was founded in 1970, has operated since 1 January 1971 and is an international institution operating on the basis of the Intergovernmental Agreement on the Establishment of the International Investment Bank (the "Agreement") and the Statutes. The Agreement was ratified by the member countries of the Bank and registered with the Secretariat of the United Nations in December 1971. The Bank is primarily engaged in commercial lending for the benefit of national investment projects in the member countries of the Bank and for other purposes defined by the Council of the Bank. The Bank also performs transactions with securities and foreign currency. The Bank operates from its office at 7 Mashi Poryvaevoi St., Moscow, Russia.

The Group had an average of 166 staff employees during 2013 (2012: 148).

In 2013, activities of the Group was focused on implementation of the IIB Relaunch Program, which was unanimously approved at the 98th meeting of the Bank's Council in November 2012 and designed to transform the Bank into a full-service multilateral development institution. IIB consistently implemented its mandate, under which the Bank supports SMEs and socially important projects in member countries. The results of this work confirm the achievement of key strategic goals set by the Group as a part of "optimistic" scenario for the expired year. Key developments are as follows:

- Creation of a qualitatively new loan portfolio under new principles of credit policy: focus on offering credit products with a low risk level, reduction of share of direct lending to ultimate borrowers and refocus to lending via partner banks (providing special purpose credit facilities for the development of the SME sector in the member countries, participating in syndicated lending), extension of geographical diversification of investments;
- ► Fulfillment of the old loan portfolio rehabilitation program;
- Alignment of the majority of internal regulations with best practices of modern international development institutions (credit policy, strategic and current planning), introduction of a new system of risk management consistent with recommendations of the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, operation of a full-service compliance control;
- Completion of preparations for a transit to a new organizational structure (with division on front, middle and back office) and employee motivation system consistent with best practices of leading multilateral development banks:
- Strategic focus on the development of partnership relations and IIB's brand recognition. Conclusion of 20 agreements on cooperation with leading financial institutions of member countries (agreements with VEB Group came into practical effect (including OJSC SME Bank, OJSC Russian Agency for Export Credit and Investment Insurance, CJSC State Specialized Russian Export-Import Bank), as well as with several major Vietnamese and Mongolian banks). The following leading development banks invite the Bank to participate in syndicated lending: IFC (International Financial Corporation, 2 syndicates), EBRD (European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, 1 syndicate), the Netherlands Development Finance Company (Nederlandse Financierings-Maatschappij voor Ontwikkelingslanden N.V., 1 syndicate). As a matter of fact, IIB is starting to be a catalyst for investments. Official accession of the Bank to the Master Cooperation Agreement with IFC on 31 January 2014 means IIB joins 19 leading development institutions and gets an opportunity to participate in syndicated lending projects on a regular basis. The Bank works on practical directions of cooperation with such financial institutions as European Investment Bank, KfW, The Black Sea Trade and Development Bank;
- Completion of a long-term process on settlement of debt of the Republic of Cuba to IIB. The Board and delegations of member countries did considerable work to find mutually acceptable solutions to the Cuban issue. The result of this work is the Agreement on debt restructuring signed by the Bank and the Cuban government, which does not affect the Bank's composition;
- The 99th meeting of the Bank's Council (Bratislava, 6 June 2013) led to a decision on capitalization of the Bank in the amount of EUR 176 million, of which EUR 100 million are additional contributions of member countries.

1. Principal activities (continued)

The favorable trend of development and reforming IIB, as well as the support from member countries, helped the Bank to receive an international credit rating of investment level from Fitch Ratings in 2013 (long-term issuer default rating at BBB- with a stable outlook and short-term issuer default rating at F3).

The first rating of this level gives the Bank an opportunity to start shaping a qualitatively new financial agenda through fulfillment of a key task, which is a significant accumulation of assets and diversification of a resource base through using a wide range of funding sources, including syndicated loans, bonded loans and other instruments.

Therefore, the stage of IIB's active reforming under the Development strategy was practically finished in 2013, the Bank acquired self-identification, created conditions for increasing confidence in the Bank, which facilitate broadening its activities both in member countries and multilateral framework.

Member countries of the Bank

The member countries of the Bank include (share in the paid-in capital of the Bank, %):

Member countries	2013 %	2012 %
Russian Federation	58.026	58.026
Czech Republic	12.587	12.587
Republic of Bulgaria	12.365	12.365
Romania	7.647	7.647
Slovak Republic	6.294	6.294
Republic of Cuba	2.222	2.222
Mongolia	0.435	0.435
Socialist Republic of Vietnam	0.424	0.424
	100.000	100.000

In accordance with the Agreement, each member country of the Bank may withdraw from membership upon notice to the Council of the Bank at least six months in advance. In this case the Bank must settle all obligations to the relevant member country.

The member countries of the Bank may vote at the meetings of the Council and each member country has one vote regardless of the size of its contribution to the Bank's capital.

Conditions of the Bank's financial and business operations in the member countries

In the member countries, the Bank is not subject to taxation and enjoys all privileges available to diplomatic representations.

The Bank is not subject to regulation by the Central Banks of the member countries, including the country of residence.

Business environment in the member countries

The member countries have experienced political and economic change, which has affected, and may continue to affect, the activities of enterprises operating in these countries. Consequently, operations in some member countries involve risks, which do not typically exist in developed markets.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements reflect the management's assessment of the impact of the member countries' business environment on the results of operations and financial position of the Group. Future evolution of the conditions in which the Group operates may differ from the assessment made by the management for the purposes of these consolidated financial statements.

2. Basis of preparation

General

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"), approved by the International Accounting Standards Board.

Subsidiaries

The Bank is a parent company of the Group, which owns CJSC IIB Capital (a 100% subsidiary established in 2012) as at 31 December 2013. The share capital of the subsidiary at its establishment amounted to RUB 10 thousand (EUR 250). In 2013, the Bank made an additional contribution to the share capital of the subsidiary in the amount of EUR 11,161 thousand.

On 17 February 2012, the Bank sold a 100% interest in the share capital of LLC StroyProektInvest.

Basis of measurement

These consolidated financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention with the exception of the financial instruments under fair value convention, the changes of which are translated through profit or loss account for the period, available-for-sale financial instruments also stated at fair value, and buildings and investment property are stated at revalued amounts.

Preparation and presentation of financial statements

The financial year of the Group begins on 1 January and ends on 31 December.

Functional and presentation currency

In accordance with the Statutes of the Bank, the management has determined the Group's functional and presentation currency to be the Euro ("EUR") as it reflects the economic substance of the underlying operations conducted by the Group and circumstances affecting its operations, because most financial assets and financial liabilities as well as income and expenses of the Group are denominated in EUR. The functional currency of the Group's subsidiary is Russian ruble.

These consolidated financial statements are presented in thousands of Euros ("Thousands of Euros" or "EUR thousand"), unless otherwise indicated.

(intentionally blank)

3. Summary of accounting policies

Changes in accounting policies

The Group has adopted the following amended IFRS during the year:

IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements, IAS 27 Separate Financial Statements

IFRS 10 establishes a single control model that applies to all entities including special purpose entities. IFRS 10 replaces the parts of previously existing IAS 27 Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements that dealt with consolidated financial statements and SIC-12 Consolidation – Special Purpose Entities. IFRS 10 changes the definition of control such that an investor controls an investee when it is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee and has the ability to affect those returns through its power over the investee. To meet the definition of control in IFRS 10, all three criteria must be met, including: (a) an investor has power over an investee; (b) the investor has exposure, or rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and (c) the investor has the ability to use its power over the investee to affect the amount of the investor's returns. IFRS 10 had no impact on the consolidated financial statements of the Bank.

IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement

IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurement establishes a single source of guidance under IFRS for all fair value measurements. IFRS 13 does not change when an entity is required to use fair value, but rather provides guidance on how to measure fair value under IFRS when fair value is required or permitted. The application of IFRS 13 has not materially impacted the fair value measurements carried out by the Bank.

IFRS 13 also requires specific disclosures on fair values, some of which replace existing disclosure requirements in other standards, including IFRS 7 *Financial Instruments: Disclosures*. Some of these disclosures are specifically required for financial instruments by IAS 34.16A(j), thereby affecting the interim condensed consolidated financial statements. The Group provided these disclosures in Note 26.

Amendments to IAS 19 Employee Benefits

The IASB has published amendments to IAS 19 *Employee Benefits*, effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2013, which involve major changes to the accounting for employee benefits, including the removal of the option for deferred recognition of changes in pension plan assets and liabilities (known as the "corridor approach"). In addition, these amendments will limit the changes in the net pension asset (liability) recognized in profit or loss to net interest income (expense) and service costs. These amendments had no impact on the Group's financial position.

IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in Other Entities

IFRS 12 sets out the requirements for disclosures relating to an entity's interests in subsidiaries, joint arrangements, associates and structured entities. The requirements in IFRS 12 are more comprehensive than the previously existing disclosure requirements for subsidiaries. For example, where a subsidiary is controlled with less than a majority of voting rights. The Group does not have subsidiaries with non-controlling interests as well as unconsolidated structured entities.

Amendments to IAS 1 Changes to the Presentation of Other Comprehensive Income

The amendments to IAS 1 change the grouping of items presented in other comprehensive income. Items that could be reclassified (or recycled) to profit or loss at a future point in time (for example, net losses or gains on available-for-sale financial assets) would be presented separately from items that will never be reclassified (for example, revaluation of buildings). The amendment affects presentation only and has no impact on the Group's financial position or performance.

IAS 1 Clarification of the Requirement for Comparative Information (amendment)

These amendments clarify the difference between voluntary additional comparative information and the minimum required comparative information. An entity must include comparative information in the related notes to the financial statements when it voluntarily provides comparative information beyond the minimum required comparative period. The amendments clarify that the opening statement of financial position, presented as a result of retrospective restatement or reclassification of items in financial statements does not have to be accompanied by comparative information in the related notes. The amendments affect presentation only and have no impact on the Group's financial position or performance.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Changes in accounting policies (continued)

Amendments to IFRS 7 Disclosures – Offsetting Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities

These amendments require an entity to disclose information about rights to set-off and related arrangements (e.g., collateral agreements). The disclosures would provide users with information that is useful in evaluating the effect of netting arrangements on an entity's financial position. The new disclosures are required for all recognized financial instruments that are set off in accordance with IAS 32 *Financial Instruments: Presentation*. The disclosures also apply to recognized financial instruments that are subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreements, irrespective of whether they are set off in accordance with IAS 32. These amendments had no impact on the Group's financial position or performance. The new disclosures are presented in Note 28.

Foreign currency transactions

The consolidated financial statements are presented in Euro, which is the Bank's functional and presentation currency. Every currency except Euro is considered foreign currency. Transactions in foreign currencies are initially translated in the functional currency, converted at the rate of exchange ruling at the date of the transaction. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the functional currency rate of exchange ruling at the reporting date. Gains and losses resulting from the translation of foreign currency transactions are recognized in the consolidated income statement as "Net gains/(losses) from foreign currencies". Non-monetary assets and liabilities that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates as at the dates of the initial transactions. Non-monetary assets and liabilities measured at fair value in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was determined.

Differences between the contractual exchange rate of a transaction in a foreign currency and the Group's exchange rate on the date of the transaction are included in "Net gains/(losses) from dealing in foreign currencies".

Basis of consolidation

Subsidiaries, which are those entities in which the Group has an interest of more than one half of the voting rights, or otherwise has power to exercise control over their operations, are consolidated. Subsidiaries are consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to the Group and are no longer consolidated from the date that control ceases. All intra-group transactions, balances and unrealized gains on transactions between group companies are eliminated in full; unrealized losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred. Where necessary, accounting policies for subsidiaries have been changed to ensure consistency with the policies adopted by the Group.

A change in the ownership interest of a subsidiary, without a change of control, is accounted for as an equity transaction. Losses are attributed to the non-controlling interests even if that results in a deficit balance.

If the Group loses control over a subsidiary, it derecognizes the assets (including goodwill) and liabilities of the subsidiary, the carrying amount of any non-controlling interests, the cumulative translation differences, recorded in equity; recognizes the fair value of the consideration received, the fair value of any investment retained and any surplus or deficit in profit or loss and reclassifies the parent's share of components previously recognized in other comprehensive income to profit or loss.

Investments in associates

Associates are entities in which the Group generally has between 20% and 50% of the voting rights (interest), or is otherwise able to exercise significant influence, but which it does not control or jointly control. Investments in associates are accounted for under the equity method and are initially recognized at cost, including goodwill. Subsequent changes in the carrying value reflect the post-acquisition changes in the Group's share of net assets of the associate. The Group's share of its associates' profits or losses is recognized in the consolidated income statement, and its share of movements in reserves is recognized in other comprehensive income. However, when the Group's share of losses in an associate equals or exceeds its interest in the associate, the Group does not recognize further losses, unless the Group is obliged to make further payments to, or on behalf of, the associate.

Unrealized gains on transactions between Group and its associates are eliminated to the extent of the Group's interest in the associates; unrealized losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of an impairment of the asset transferred.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and amounts due from banks and other financial institutions, including reverse repurchase agreements, which mature within ninety days from the origination date and are free from contractual encumbrances.

Fair value measurement

The Group measures financial instruments, such as trading and available-for-sale securities, derivatives and non-financial assets such as investment property and buildings (within property and equipment), at fair value at each reporting date. Also, fair values of financial instruments measured at amortized cost are disclosed in Note 26.

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date.

The fair value measurement is based on the presumption that the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either:

- In the principal market for the asset or liability; or
- In the absence of a principal market, in the most advantageous market for the asset or liability.

The principal or the most advantageous market must be accessible by the Group. The fair value of an asset or a liability is measured using the assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability, assuming that market participants act in their economic best interest. A fair value measurement of a non-financial asset takes into account a market participant's ability to generate economic benefits by using the asset in its highest and best use or by selling it to another market participant that would use the asset in its highest and best use.

The Group uses valuation techniques that are appropriate in the circumstances and for which sufficient data are available to measure fair value, maximizing the use of relevant observable inputs and minimizing the use of unobservable inputs.

All assets and liabilities for which fair value is measured or disclosed in the financial statements are categorized within the fair value hierarchy, described as follows, based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole:

Level 1 – Quoted (unadjusted) market prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities

Level 2 - Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is directly or indirectly observable

Level 3 – Valuation techniques for which the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement is unobservable.

For assets and liabilities that are recognized in the financial statements on a recurring basis, the Group determines whether transfers have occurred between Levels in the hierarchy by re-assessing categorization (based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement as a whole) at the end of each reporting period.

Financial assets

Initial recognition

Financial assets in the scope of IAS 39 are classified as either financial assets at fair value through profit or loss, loans and receivables, held-to-maturity investments, or available-for-sale financial assets, as appropriate. The Group determines the classification of its financial assets upon initial recognition, and subsequently can reclassify financial assets in certain cases as described below.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Financial assets (continued)

Date of recognition

All regular way purchases and sales of financial assets are recognized on the trade date i.e. the date that the Group commits to purchase the asset. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the period generally established by regulation or convention in the marketplace.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial assets classified as held for trading are included in the category "financial assets at fair value through profit or loss". Financial assets are classified as held for trading if they are acquired for the purpose of selling in the near term. Derivatives are also classified as held for trading unless they are designated and effective hedging instruments. Gains or losses on financial assets held for trading are recognized in profit or loss.

Held-to-maturity investments

Non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments and fixed maturity are classified as held-to-maturity when the Group has the positive intention and ability to hold them to maturity. Investments intended to be held for an undefined period are not included in this classification. Held-to-maturity investments are subsequently measured at amortized cost. Gains and losses are recognized in profit or loss when the investments are impaired, as well as through the amortization process.

Loans and receivables

Loans and receivables are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. They are not entered into with the intention of immediate or short-term resale and are not classified as trading securities or designated as investment securities available-for-sale. Such assets are carried at amortized cost using the effective interest method. Gains and losses are recognized in profit or loss when the loans and receivables are derecognized or impaired, as well as through the amortization process.

Available-for-sale financial assets

Available-for-sale financial assets are those non-derivative financial assets that are designated as available-for-sale or are not classified in any of the three preceding categories. After initial recognition available-for sale financial assets are measured at fair value with gains or losses being recognized in other comprehensive income until the investment is derecognized or until the investment is determined to be impaired at which time the cumulative gain or loss previously reported in other comprehensive income is reclassified to the consolidated income statement. However, interest calculated using the effective interest method is recognized in profit or loss.

Reclassification of financial assets

If a non-derivative financial asset classified as held for trading is no longer held for the purpose of selling in the near term, it may be reclassified out of the fair value through profit or loss category in one of the following cases:

- a financial asset that would have met the definition of loans and receivables above may be reclassified to loans and receivables category if the Group has the intention and ability to hold it for the foreseeable future or until maturity;
- other financial assets may be reclassified to available for sale or held to maturity categories only in rare circumstances.

A financial asset classified as available for sale that would have met the definition of loans and receivables may be reclassified to loans and receivables category of the Group has the intention and ability to hold it for the foreseeable future or until maturity.

Financial assets are reclassified at their fair value on the date of reclassification. Any gain or loss already recognized in profit or loss is not reversed. The fair value of the financial asset on the date of reclassification becomes its new cost or amortized cost, as applicable.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements and securities lending

Sale and repurchase agreements ("repos") are treated as secured financing transactions. Securities sold under sale and repurchase agreements are retained in the consolidated statement of financial position and, in case the transferee has the right by contract or custom to sell or repledge them, reclassified as securities pledged under sale and repurchase agreements. The corresponding liability is presented within amounts due to credit institutions or customers. Securities purchased under agreements to resell ("reverse repo") are recorded as cash equivalents, amounts due from credit institutions or loans to customers as appropriate. The difference between sale and repurchase price is treated as interest and accrued over the life of repo agreements using the effective yield method.

Securities lent to counterparties are retained in the separate statement of financial position. Securities borrowed are not recorded in the separate statement of financial position, unless these are sold to third parties, in which case the purchase and sale are recorded within gains less losses from trading securities in the separate income statement. The obligation to return them is recorded at fair value as a trading liability.

Derivative financial instruments

In the normal course of business, the Group enters into various derivative financial instruments including forwards and swaps in the foreign exchange market. Such financial instruments are held for trading and are recorded at fair value. The fair values are estimated based on quoted market prices or pricing models that take into account the current market and contractual prices of the underlying instruments and other factors. Derivatives are carried as assets when their fair value is positive and as liabilities when it is negative. Gains and losses resulting from these instruments are included in the consolidated income statement as net (losses)/gains from foreign currencies dealing.

Derivatives embedded in other financial instruments are treated as separate derivatives and recorded at fair value if their economic characteristics and risks are not closely related to those of the host contract, and the host contract is not itself held for trading or designated at fair value through profit or loss. The embedded derivatives separated from the host are carried at fair on the trading portfolio with changes in fair value recognized in profit or loss.

Borrowings

Issued financial instruments or their components are classified as liabilities, where the substance of the contractual arrangement results in the Group having an obligation either to deliver cash or another financial asset to the holder, or to satisfy the obligation other than by the exchange of a fixed amount of cash or another financial asset for a fixed number of own equity instruments. Such instruments include amounts due to credit institutions. After initial recognition, borrowings are subsequently measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method. Gains and losses are recognized in profit or loss when the borrowings are derecognized as well as through the amortization process.

Leases

Operating - Group as lessee

Leases of assets under which the risks and rewards of ownership are effectively retained by the lessor are classified as operating leases. Lease payments under an operating lease are recognized as expenses on a straight-line basis over the lease term and included into general and administrative expenses.

Operating - Group as lessor

The Group presents assets subject to operating leases in the consolidated statement of financial position according to the nature of the asset. Lease income from operating leases is recognized in the consolidated income statement over the lease term within net non-interest income on "Income from lease of investment property". The aggregate cost of incentives provided to lessees is recognized as a reduction of rental income over the lease term on a straight-line basis. Initial direct costs incurred specifically to earn revenues from an operating lease are added to the carrying amount of the leased asset.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Leases (continued)

Measurement of financial instruments at initial recognition

When financial instruments are recognized initially, they are measured at fair value, adjusted, in the case of instruments not at fair value through profit or loss, for directly attributable fees and costs.

The best evidence of the fair value of a financial instrument at initial recognition is normally the transaction price. If the Group determines that the fair value at initial recognition differs from the transaction price, then:

- if the fair value is evidenced by a quoted price in an active market for an identical asset or liability (i.e., a Level 1 input) or based on a valuation technique that uses only data from observable markets, the Group recognizes the difference between the fair value at initial recognition and the transaction price as a gain or loss;
- in all other cases, the initial measurement of the financial instrument is adjusted to defer the difference between the fair value at initial recognition and the transaction price. After initial recognition, the Group recognizes that deferred difference as a gain or loss only when the inputs become observable, or when the instrument is derecognized.

Offsetting of financial instruments

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount is reported in the consolidated statement of financial position when there is a legally enforceable right to set off the recognized amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis, or to realize the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. This is not generally the case with master netting agreements, and the related assets and liabilities are presented gross in the consolidated statement of financial position.

Impairment of financial assets

The Group assesses at each reporting date whether there is any objective evidence that a financial asset or a group of financial assets is impaired. A financial asset or a group of financial assets is deemed to be impaired if, and only if, there is objective evidence of impairment as a result of one or more events that has occurred after the initial recognition of the asset (an incurred "loss event") and that loss event (or events) has an impact on the estimated future cash flows of the financial asset or the group of financial assets that can be reliably estimated.

Evidence of impairment may include indications that the borrower or a group of borrowers is experiencing significant financial difficulty, default or delinquency in interest or principal payments, the probability that they will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganization and where observable data indicate that there is a measurable decrease in the estimated future cash flows, such as changes in arrears or economic conditions that may be related to defaults.

Short-term and long-term amounts due from banks and other credit institutions and loans to customers

For amounts due from banks and other credit institutions and loans to customers carried at amortized cost, the Group first assesses individually whether objective evidence of impairment exists individually for financial assets that are individually significant, or collectively for financial assets that are not individually significant. If the Group determines that no objective evidence of impairment exists for an individually assessed financial asset, whether significant or not, it includes the asset in a group of financial assets with similar credit risks characteristics and collectively assesses them for impairment. Assets that are individually assessed for impairment and for which an impairment loss is, or continues to be, recognized are not included in a collective assessment of impairment.

If there is an objective evidence that an impairment loss exists, the amount of the loss is measured as the difference between the assets' value in the consolidated statement of financial position and the present value of estimated future cash flows (excluding future expected credit losses that have not yet been incurred). The value of the asset in the consolidated statement of financial position is reduced through the use of an allowance account and the amount of the loss is recognized in the consolidated income statement. Interest income continues to be accrued on the reduced carrying amount of asset based on the original effective interest rate of the asset. Loans together with the associated allowance are written off when there is no realistic prospect of future recovery and all collateral has been realized or has been transferred to the Group. If, in a subsequent year, the amount of the estimated impairment loss increases or decreases because of an event occurring after the impairment was recognized, the previously recognized impairment loss is increased or reduced by adjusting the allowance account. If amounts previously written off are later recovered, the recovery is credited to the consolidated income statement.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Impairment of financial assets (continued)

The present value of the estimated future cash flows is discounted at the financial asset's original effective interest rate. If a financial asset is provided at a variable interest rate, the discount rate for measuring any impairment loss is the current effective interest rate. The calculation of the present value of the estimated future cash flows of a collateralized financial asset reflects the cash flows that may result from foreclosure less costs for obtaining and selling the collateral, whether or not foreclosure is probable.

Future cash flows on a group of financial assets that are collectively evaluated for impairment are estimated on the basis of historical loss experience for assets with credit risk characteristics similar to those in the group. Historical loss experience is adjusted on the basis of current observable data to reflect the effects of current conditions that did not affect the years on which the historical loss experience is based and to remove the effects of conditions in the historical period that do not exist currently. Estimates of changes in future cash flows reflect, and are directionally consistent with, changes in related observable data from year to year (such as changes in unemployment rates, property prices, commodity prices, payment status, or other factors that are indicative of incurred losses in the group or their magnitude).

The methodology and assumptions used for estimating future cash flows are reviewed regularly to reduce any differences between loss estimates and actual loss experience.

Held-to-maturity financial investments

For held-to-maturity investments the Group assesses individually whether there is objective evidence of impairment. If there is objective evidence that an impairment loss has been incurred, the amount of the loss is measured as the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows. The carrying amount of the asset is reduced and the amount of the loss is recognized in profit or loss.

If, in a subsequent year, the amount of the estimated impairment loss decreases because of an event occurring after the impairment was recognized, any amounts formerly charged are credited to the consolidated income statement.

Available-for-sale financial investments

For available-for-sale financial investments, the Group determines at each reporting date whether there is objective evidence that an instrument or a group of instruments is impaired.

In the case of equity investments classified as available-for-sale, objective evidence would include a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value of the investment below its acquisition cost. Where there is evidence of impairment, the cumulative loss – measured as the difference between the acquisition coast and the current fair value, less any impairment loss on that investment previously recognized in the consolidated income statement – is reclassified from other comprehensive income to the consolidated income statement. Impairment losses on equity investments are not reversed through the separate income statement; increases in their fair value after impairment are recognized in other comprehensive income.

In the case of debt instruments classified as available-for-sale, impairment is assessed based on the same criteria as financial assets carried at amortized cost. Future interest income is based on the reduced carrying amount and is accrued using the rate of interest used to discount the future cash flows for the purpose of measuring the impairment loss. The interest income is recorded in the consolidated income statement. If, in a subsequent year, the fair value of a debt instrument increases and the increase can be objectively related to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognized in the consolidated income statement, the impairment loss is reversed through the consolidated income statements.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Impairment of financial assets (continued)

Renegotiated loans

Where possible, the Group seeks to restructure loans rather than to take possession of collateral. This may involve extending the payment arrangements and the agreement of new loan conditions. The accounting treatment of such restructuring is as follows:

- If the currency of the loan has been changed the old loan is derecognized and the new loan is recognized in the consolidated statement of financial position.
- If the loan restructuring is not caused by the financial difficulties of the borrower the Group uses the same approach as for financial liabilities described below.
- If the loan restructuring is due to the financial difficulties of the borrower and the loan is impaired after restructuring, the Group recognizes the difference between the present value of the new cash flows discounted using the original effective interest rate and the carrying amount before restructuring in the provision charges for the period. In case loan is not impaired after restructuring the Group recalculates the effective interest rate.

Once the terms have been renegotiated, the loan is no longer considered past due. Management continuously reviews renegotiated loans to ensure that all criteria are met and that future payments are likely to occur.

The loans continue to be subject to an individual or collective impairment assessment, calculated using the loan's original or current effective interest rate.

Derecognition of financial assets and liabilities

Financial assets

A financial asset (or, where applicable a part of a financial asset or part of a group of similar financial assets) is derecognized in the consolidated statement of financial position where:

- the rights to receive cash flows from the asset have expired;
- the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from the asset, or retained the right to receive cash flows from the asset, but has assumed an obligation to pay them in full without material delay to a third party under a "pass-through" arrangement; and
- the Group either (a) has transferred substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, or (b) has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset, but has transferred control of the asset.

Where the Group has transferred its rights to receive cash flows from an asset and has neither transferred nor retained substantially all the risks and rewards of the asset nor transferred control of the asset, the asset is recognized to the extent of the Group's continuing involvement in the asset. Continuing involvement that takes the form of a guarantee over the transferred asset is measured at the lower of the original carrying amount of the asset and the maximum amount of consideration that the Group could be required to repay.

Where continuing involvement takes the form of a written and/or purchased option (including a cash-settled option or similar provision) on the transferred asset, the extent of the Group's continuing involvement is the amount of the transferred asset that the Group may repurchase, except that in the case of a written put option (including a cash-settled option or similar provision) on an asset measured at fair value, the extent of the Group's continuing involvement is limited to the lower of the fair value of the transferred asset and the option exercise price.

Financial liabilities

A financial liability is derecognized when the obligation under the liability is discharged or cancelled or expires.

Where an existing financial liability is replaced by another from the same lender on substantially different terms, or the terms of an existing liability are substantially modified, such an exchange or modification is treated as a derecognition of the original liability and the recognition of a new liability, and the difference in the respective carrying amounts is recognized in the consolidated income statement.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Property and equipment

Property and equipment are carried in the consolidated financial statements at cost, excluding the costs of day-to-day servicing, less accumulated depreciation and any accumulated impairment, excluding buildings carried at revalued cost, as described below. Such cost includes the cost of replacing part of equipment when that cost is incurred if the recognition criteria are met.

The carrying amounts of property and equipment are reviewed for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable.

Where an item of property and equipment comprises major components having different useful lives, they are accounted for as separate items of property and equipment.

Following initial recognition at cost, buildings are carried at a revalued amount, which is the fair value at the date of the revaluation less any subsequent accumulated depreciation and subsequent accumulated impairment losses. Valuations of buildings are performed frequently enough to ensure that the fair value of a revalued asset does not differ materially from its carrying amount.

Accumulated depreciation as at the revaluation date is eliminated against the gross carrying amount of the asset and the net amount is restated to the revalued amount of the asset. Any revaluation surplus is credited to the revaluation reserve for property and equipment included in other comprehensive income, except to the extent that it reverses a revaluation decrease of the same asset previously recognized in the consolidated income statement, in which case the increase is recognized in profit or loss. A revaluation deficit is recognized in the consolidated income statement, except that a deficit directly offsetting a previous surplus on the same asset is directly offset against the surplus in the revaluation reserve for property and equipment.

Upon disposal, any revaluation reserve relating to the particular asset being sold is transferred to retained earnings.

Depreciation of property and equipment (including self-constructed property and equipment) begins when it is available for use and is recognized in the consolidated income statement.

Depreciation is calculated on a straight-line basis over the following estimated useful lives:

	Years
Buildings	85
Equipment	3-7
Computers	3-6
Office furniture	5-10
Motor vehicles	4

The asset's residual values, useful lives and methods are reviewed, and adjusted as appropriate, at each financial yearend.

Costs related to repairs and renewals are charged when incurred and included in general and administrative expenses, unless they qualify for capitalization.

Investment property

Investment property is a part of building held to earn rental income or for capital appreciation and which is not used by the Group or held for the sale in the ordinary course of business. Property that is being constructed or developed or redeveloped for future use as investment property is also classified as investment property.

Investment property is initially recognized at cost, including transaction costs, and subsequently remeasured at fair value reflecting market conditions at the end of the reporting period. Fair value of the Group's investment property is determined on the base of various sources including reports of independent appraisers, who hold a recognized and relevant professional qualification and who have recent experience in valuation of property of similar location and category.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Investment property (continued)

Subsequent expenditure is subject to capitalization only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with an asset will flow to the Group and it can be measured reliably. All other repairs and maintenance costs are expensed when incurred. If an investment property becomes owner-occupied, it is reclassified to buildings, and its carrying amount at the date of reclassification becomes its deemed cost to be subsequently depreciated.

Intangible assets

Intangible assets include computer software.

Intangible assets acquired by the Group are recognized in the consolidated financial statements at their acquisition cost.

Intangible assets acquired separately are measured on initial recognition at cost. The cost of intangible assets acquired in a business combination is fair value as at the date of acquisition. Following initial recognition, intangible assets are carried at cost less any accumulated amortization and any accumulated impairment losses. The useful lives of intangible assets are assessed to be either finite or indefinite. Intangible assets with finite lives are amortized over the useful economic lives of 3 years and assessed for impairment whenever there is an indication that the intangible asset may be impaired. Amortization periods and methods for intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are reviewed at least at each financial year-end.

Assets classified as held for sale

The Group classifies a non-current asset as held for sale if its carrying amount will be recovered principally through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use. For this to be the case, the non-current asset must be available for immediate sale in its present condition subject only to terms that are usual and customary for sales of such assets and its sale must be highly probable.

The sale qualifies as highly probable if the Group's management is committed to a plan to sell the non-current asset and an active program to locate a buyer and complete the plan must have been initiated. Further, the non-current asset must have been actively marketed for a sale at price that is reasonable in relation to its current fair value and in addition the sale should be expected to qualify for recognition as a completed sale within one year from the date of classification of the non-current asset as held for sale.

The Group measures an asset classified as held for sale at the lower of its carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell. The Group recognizes an impairment loss for any initial or subsequent write-down of the asset to fair value less costs to sell if events or changes in circumstance indicate that their carrying amount may be impaired.

Provisions

Provisions are recognized when the Group has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of past events, and it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation and a reliable estimate of the amount of obligation can be made.

Equity

In accordance with amendments to IAS 32, Financial Instruments: Presentation, and IAS 1, Presentation of Financial Statements – Puttable Financial Instruments and Obligations Arising on Liquidation, that were issued in February 2008, participants' shares are recognized in equity and not in liabilities.

Contingencies

Contingent liabilities are not recognized in the consolidated statement of financial position but are disclosed unless the possibility of any outflow in settlement is remote. A contingent asset is not recognized in the consolidated statement of financial position but disclosed in the consolidated financial statements, when an inflow of economic benefits is probable.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Recognition of income and expenses

Revenue is recognized to the extent that it is probable that the economic benefits will flow to the Group and the revenue can be reliably measured. The following specific recognition criteria must also be met before revenue is recognized in the consolidated financial statements:

Interest and similar income and expense

For all financial instruments measured at amortized cost and interest bearing securities classified as trading or available-for-sale, interest income or expense is recorded at the effective interest rate, which is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash payments or receipts through the expected life of the financial instrument or a shorter period, where appropriate, to the net carrying amount of the financial asset or financial liability. The calculation takes into account all contractual terms of the financial instrument (for example, prepayment options) and includes any fees or incremental costs that are directly attributable to the instrument and are an integral part of the effective interest rate, but not future credit losses. The carrying amount of the financial asset or financial liability is adjusted if the Group revises its estimates of payments or receipts. The adjusted carrying amount is calculated based on the original effective interest rate and the change in carrying amount is recorded as interest income or expense.

Once the recorded value of a financial asset or a group of similar financial assets has been reduced due to an impairment loss, interest income continues to be recognized using the original effective interest rate applied to the new carrying amount.

Fee and commission income

The Group earns fee and commission income from a diverse range of services it provides to its customers. Fee income can be divided into the following two categories:

► Fee income earned from services that are provided over a certain period of time

Fees earned for the provision of services over a period of time are accrued over that period. These fees include commission income and credit and deposit fees. Loan commitment fees for loans that are likely to be drawn down and other credit related fees are deferred (together with any incremental costs) and recognized as an adjustment to the effective interest rate on the loan.

▶ Other fee and commission income

Fees earned for the provision of transaction services are recognized on completion of the underlying transaction. Fees or components of fees that are linked to a certain performance are recognized after fulfilling the corresponding criteria.

Fee and commission expense

Fee and commission expenses comprise commissions on securities transactions and commissions on cash settlement transactions. Commissions paid on purchase of securities classified as financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss are recognized in the consolidated income statement at the purchase date. Commissions paid on all other purchases of securities are recognized as an adjustment to the carrying amount of the instrument with corresponding adjustment to its effective yield.

Dividend income

Revenue is recognized when the Group's right to receive the payment is established.

Segment reporting

The reportable segments of the Group comprise the following operating segments: Credit and investment activity, Treasury, Other operations.

3. Summary of accounting policies (continued)

Future changes in accounting policies

Standards and interpretations issued but not yet effective

IFRS 9 Financial Instruments

IFRS 9, as issued, reflects two of the three phases of the IASB project on replacement of IAS 39 and applies to classification and measurement of financial assets and financial liabilities and hedge accounting. The standard has no mandatory effective date and may be applied voluntarily. The adoption of IFRS 9 will have an effect on the classification and measurement of the Group's financial assets, but will not have an impact on classification and measurements of the Group's financial liabilities. The Group will quantify the effect when the remaining part of the standard containing guidance on impairment of financial assets is issued.

Investment Entities (amendments to IFRS 10, IFRS 12 and IAS 27)

These amendments are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014 provide an exception to the consolidation requirement for entities that meet the definition of an investment entity under IFRS 10. The exception to consolidation requires investment entities to account for subsidiaries at fair value through profit or loss. This amendment shall not be relevant to the Group, since none of the entities in the Bank are qualified to be an investment entity under IFRS 10.

IAS 32 Offsetting Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities – Amendments to IAS 32

These amendments clarify the meaning of "currently has a legally enforceable right to set-off" and the criteria for non-simultaneous settlement mechanisms of clearing houses to qualify for offsetting. These are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. These amendments are not expected to be relevant to the Group.

IFRIC Interpretation 21 Levies (IFRIC 21)

IFRIC 21 clarifies that an entity recognizes a liability for a levy when the activity that triggers payment, as identified by the relevant legislation, occurs.

For a levy that is triggered upon reaching a minimum threshold, the interpretation clarifies that no liability should be anticipated before the specified minimum threshold is reached. IFRIC 21 is effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. The Group does not expect that IFRIC 21 will have a material impact on its consolidated financial statements.

IAS 39 Novation of Derivatives and Continuation of Hedge Accounting - Amendments to IAS 39

These amendments provide relief from discontinuing hedge accounting when novation of a derivative designated as a hedging instrument meets certain criteria. These amendments are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014. The Group has not novated its derivatives during the current period. However, these amendments would be considered for future novations.

4. Significant accounting judgments and estimates

Assumptions and estimation uncertainty

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made its professional judgments, used several assumptions and estimates on determining the amounts of assets and liabilities recognized in the consolidated financial statements, which have the most significant effect on the amounts recognized in the consolidated financial statements and the carrying amount of assets and liabilities in the following financial year. Estimates and assumptions are continuously assessed and are based on the management experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. The most significant uses of judgments and estimates are as follows:

4. Significant accounting judgments and estimates (continued)

Assumptions and estimation uncertainty (continued)

Allowance for impairment of loans and other financial assets carried at amortized cost

Financial assets are recorded in the Group's consolidated statement of financial position less allowances for impairment. The Group regularly reviews its financial assets to assess impairment. When assessing impairment losses, the Group uses its professional judgment in relation to objective evidences that future contractual cash flows on financial asset shall decrease. These evidences may include information on financial difficulties of the borrower or other observable data on adverse changes in the payment status of borrowers, or national or local economic conditions that correlate with defaults on assets. The Group uses its professional judgment to adjust observable data for financial assets to reflect current circumstances. Impairment loss may be reversed only if a subsequent increase of estimated contractual cash flows can be objectively related to an event occurring after the impairment loss was recognized.

Fair value of financial instruments

Where the fair values of financial assets and financial liabilities recorded in the consolidated statement of financial position cannot be derived from active markets, they are determined using a variety of valuation techniques that include the use of mathematical models. The input to these models is taken from observable markets where possible, but where this is not feasible, a degree of judgment is required in establishing fair values. Additional details are provided in Note 26.

Impairment of available-for-sale equity securities

The Group determines that available-for-sale equity investment securities are impaired when there has been a significant or prolonged decline in the fair value below their cost. The determination of what is significant or prolonged requires judgment. In making this judgment, the Group evaluates, among other factors, the volatility of share prices. In addition, impairment may take place when there is evidence of deterioration in the financial health of the investee, industry and sector performance, changes in technology, and operating or financing cash flows.

Fair values of buildings and investment property

As disclosed in Note 3, the Group applies the fair value model with regard to buildings and investment property.

As for buildings within property and equipment, the Group monitors the compliance of the present value of buildings with their fair value and performs revaluation to ensure that there are no significant differences. Changes in the fair value are recognized in other comprehensive income. The most recent revaluation of the Group's building was carried out as at 26 December 2012 by an independent firm of professional appraisers applying an appropriate valuation methodology and information on transactions with similar real estate objects on the local market. However, valuation results based on the above valuation method may differ from the prices of actual transactions on the real estate market. Starting from 26 December 2012, the revalued building is depreciated in accordance with the remaining useful life.

As for investment property, the Group monitors changes in its fair value at each reporting date to ensure that the present value of investment property does not differ materially from its fair value. Changes in the fair value of investment property are recognized in the consolidated income statement. The most recent revaluation of the Group's investment property was carried out as at 26 December 2012 by an independent firm of professional appraisers applying an appropriate valuation methodology and information on transactions with similar real estate objects on the local market. However, valuation results based on the above valuation method may differ from the prices of actual transactions on the real estate market. The Group believes that as at 31 December 2013, the fair value of investment property did not change significantly.

In particular, information on significant areas of estimation uncertainty and critical judgments in applying accounting policies is presented in the following notes:

- ► Note 7 Financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss
- ► Note 8 Available-for-sale investment securities
- ► Note 10 Long-term loans to banks
- ► Note 11 Loans to customers
- ► Note 13 Inventories real estate objects
- ► Note 14 Investment property
- ► Note 15 Property and equipment
- ► Note 19 Contingencies and lending commitments.

5. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise:

	2013	2012
Cash on hand	970	103
Nostro accounts with banks and other financial institutions		
Credit rating AAA	2,148	820
Credit rating from A- to A+	838	1,513
Credit rating from BBB- to BBB+	198	51
No credit rating	_	4
Total Nostro accounts with banks and other financial institutions	3,184	2,388
Short-term deposits with banks:		
Term deposits with banks		
Credit rating from A- to A+	6,500	_
Credit rating from BBB— to BBB+	4,272	5,916
Total short-term deposits with banks	10,772	5,916
Collateral on credit transactions with banks		
No credit rating	5,119	_
Cash and cash equivalents	20,045	8,407

Cash and cash equivalents are neither impaired, nor past due.

In December 2013, the Mongolian customer with no credit rating was provided a long-term mortgage loan (Note 11). The surety bank placed a short-term interest-free collateral deposit with IIB prior to the mortgage registration in Mongolia (Note 17). The deposit in the amount of EUR 5,119 thousand is placed by the Bank on the correspondent account of the surety bank.

6. Deposits with banks and other financial institutions

Deposits with banks and other financial institutions comprise:

	2013	2012
Term deposits with banks up to 1 year		
Credit rating from A- to A+	_	10,017
Credit rating from BBB- to BBB+	_	25,069
Credit rating from BB- to BB+	1,028	25,085
Credit rating B+	40,462	18,759
No credit rating		12,877
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions	41,490	91,807

Amounts due from the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba

As at 31 December 2013, the Group placed deposits with the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba (without credit rating). As part of restructuring of reciprocal claims and liabilities, the 100th meeting of the IIB Council approved an Agreement under which the parties confirmed the debt of the Republic of Cuba to IIB, converted the debt into the Group's functional currency and made a partial write off of loans issued to borrowers in the Republic of Cuba (Note 11). Under this Agreement the parties also approved the principles and terms of debt settlement. Despite the restructuring, the Group did not reverse previously accrued allowances for impairment, therefore as at 31 December 2013, the Group created a 100% allowance for impairment of these deposits.

6. Deposits with banks and other financial institutions (continued)

Amounts due from the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba (continued)

	2013	2012
Term deposits with the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba without credit rating Less: allowance for impairment	34,967 (34,967)	35,119 (35,119)
Term deposits with the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba		

Information on change in the allowance for impairment of deposits with the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba is presented below:

	2013	2012
At 1 January	35,119	35,049
(Reversal)/charge of allowance for impairment due to changes in exchange		
rates	(152)	70
At 31 December	34,967	35,119

Concentration of deposits with banks and other financial institutions

As at 31 December 2013, the Group had one counterparty (2012: no counterparties) accounting for over 20% of the Group's total deposits with banks and other financial institutions, except for deposits with the National Bank of the Republic of Cuba.

7. Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss include derivative transactions. Derivative financial instruments are generally traded in an over-the-counter market with professional market counterparties on standardized contractual terms and conditions. Derivative financial instruments are either assets or liabilities depending on the fluctuations in the market which can have either favorable or unfavorable effect on these instruments. Thus, the fair value of derivative financial instruments may significantly change depending on potentially favorable or unfavorable conditions.

Foreign currency transactions

The table below shows the fair value of derivative financial instruments as of 31 December 2013 and notional amounts of term contracts for the purchase and sale of foreign currency specifying weighted average contractual exchange rates (31 December 2012: no).

	Notional amount		Weighted average	Fair value	
	Purchase	Sale	exchange rate	Assets	
	14,400	19,646			
Term transactions	EUR'000	USD'000	1.36	151	

The notional amount, recorded gross, is the amount of a derivative's underlying asset and liability and is the basis upon which changes in the value of derivatives are measured. The notional amounts indicate the volume of transactions outstanding at the year end and are not indicative of the credit risk.

As at 31 December 2013, the Group has positions in the following types of derivatives:

Swaps: Swaps are contractual agreements between two parties to exchange movements in interest and foreign currency rates and equity indices, and (in the case of credit default swaps) to make payments with respect to defined credit events based on specified notional amounts.

8. Available-for-sale investment securities

Available-for-sale investment securities comprise:

	2013	2012
Quoted debt securities		
Government bonds of member countries and bonds of regional governments:		
Eurobonds issued by governments of member countries	32,126	34,853
Bonds of regional governments	3,252	12,774
Government bonds of member countries and bonds of regional		
governments	35,378	47,627
Corporate bonds:		
Credit rating from A- to A+	46,488	3,877
Credit rating from BBB- to BBB+	45,193	41,959
Credit rating from BB- to BB+	_	4,258
Corporate bonds	91,681	50,094
Total quoted debt securities	127,059	97,721
Quoted equity instruments		
Credit rating BB	2,817	2,383
Total quoted equity instruments	2,817	2,383
Available-for-sale investment securities	129,876	100,104

Government bonds of member countries represent EUR-denominated and USD-denominated securities issued and guaranteed by the Ministries of Finance of these countries, maturing in 2017-2020 (2012: maturing in 2015-2025). The annual coupon rate for these bonds varies from 3.6% to 6.5% (2012: from 3.6% to 5.3%).

Bonds of regional governments represent EUR-denominated bonds issued by the city of Moscow, maturing in 2016 (2012: maturing in 2016). The annual coupon rate for these bonds is 5.1% (2012: 5.1%).

Corporate bonds are represented by the bonds issued by major companies and banks of member countries and EU countries, maturing in 2016-2023 (2012: maturing in 2013-2022). The annual coupon rate for these bonds varies from 2.9% to 7.9% (2012: from 4.3% to 8.5%).

Quoted equity securities are represented by shares of a major Russian company.

9. Held-to-maturity investment securities

As at 31 December 2013, held-to-maturity investment securities included quoted Eurobonds of Corporate Commercial Bank (city of Sofia, Bulgaria) with the carrying amount of EUR 5,910 thousand (2012: no).

(intentionally blank)

2013

(Thousands of Euros)

10. Long-term loans to banks

In 2013, the Group changed priorities in its lending policy in terms of institutional and industry orientation and principles of selecting partners and counterparties. The principal lending activity is to facilitate the development of small and medium-sized businesses in the member countries and participate in financing of socially important infrastructure projects in these countries. The Group considers national development institutes, export and import banks and agencies, international financial organizations and development banks as its key counterparties.

In 2013, the Group provided long-term loans to banks operating in the following countries:

Mongolia	23,522
Russian Federation	20,058
Socialist Republic of Vietnam	15,215
Total long-term loans to banks	58,795

As at 31 December 2013, outstanding long-term loans to banks are neither past due nor impaired, and allowances for impairment of these loans were not made.

Analysis of collateral for long-term loans to banks

The following table provides an analysis of the portfolio of long-term loans to banks by type of collateral as at 31 December 2013:

	20	13
	Long-term loans to banks	Share in the total loans, %
Pledge of real property (mortgage) and title	6,012	10.2
Uncollateralized part of the loans	52,783	89.8
	58,795	100.0

The amounts shown in the table above represent the carrying amount of the portfolio of long-term loans to banks, and do not necessarily represent the fair value of the collateral.

Concentration of long-term loans to banks

As at 31 December 2013, long-term loans to five banks (2012: no) with the total amount of loans to each of them exceeding 10% of total long-term loans to banks were recorded on the Group's statement of financial position. As at 31 December 2013, the total amount of such major loans was EUR 48,647 thousand.

11. Loans to customers

The Group issued loans to customers operating in the following countries:

	2013	2012
Mongolia	23,935	23,377
Slovak Republic	7,915	7,465
Republic of Bulgaria	5,775	6,153
Russian Federation	_	89,874
Total loans to customers	37,625	126,869
Less: allowance for loan impairment		(77,764)
Loans to customers	37,625	49,105

11. Loans to customers (continued)

In December 2013, following the decision of the 100th meeting of the Bank's Council, IIB signed the Agreement with the Government of the Republic of Cuba in order to settle reciprocal claims and liabilities. According to the terms of the Agreement, outstanding loans to borrowers in the Republic of Cuba originated during the period of 1985-1990 were fully written off against previously charged allowances.

	2013	2012
Loans to customers in the Republic of Cuba	_	44,117
Less: allowance for loan impairment		(44,117)
Loans to customers		

Overdue loans to customers

As at 31 December 2013, there were no overdue loans to customers. As at 31 December 2012, total loans for which the principal and/or interest is overdue amounted to EUR 96,586 thousand. An allowance for impairment of EUR 76,830 thousand was created for overdue loans.

As at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012, there were no overdue but not impaired loans.

Allowance for impairment of loans to customers

A reconciliation of the allowance for loan impairment by country is as follows:

	Russian		Republic of	
<u>.</u>	Federation	Mongolia	Bulgaria	Total
At 1 January 2013	69,029	5,808	2,927	77,764
Net charge/(reversal) for the year	9,977	131	(3)	10,105
Write off against previously charged allowance upon sale of				
the debt	(39,629)	(5,010)	_	(44,639)
Write off against previously charged allowance based on the				
Council's decision	(39,377)	(891)	(2,924)	(43,192)
Change in allowance resulting from changes in exchange				
rates		(38)		(38)
At 31 December 2013	_	_	_	_

	Russian Federation	Mongolia	Republic of Bulgaria	Total
At 1 January 2012	67,878	5,526	_	73,404
Net charge for the year	1,553	302	2,927	4,782
Interest accrued on impaired loans	(402)	_	_	(402)
Change in allowance resulting from changes in exchange rates		(20)		(20)
At 31 December 2012	69,029	5,808	2,927	77,764
Individual impairment	69,029	5,808	2,927	77,764
Gross amount of loans, individually determined to be impaired, before deducting any individually assessed impairment allowance	89,874	11,790	2,927	104,591

11. Loans to customers (continued)

Analysis of collateral

The following table provides an analysis of the customer loan portfolio, net of allowance for impairment, by types of collateral as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012:

	2013		2012	
	Loans net of allowance for impairment	Share in the total loans, %	Loans net of allowance for impairment	Share in the total loans, %
Pledge of real property (mortgage) and title	37,625	100.0	30,795	62.7
Pledge of equipment and goods in turnover	_	_	7,118	14.5
Other	_	_	286	0.6
Uncollateralized part of the loans			10,906	22.2
Total loans to customers	37,625	100.0	49,105	100.0

The amounts shown in the table above represent the carrying amount of the customer loan portfolio, and do not necessarily represent the fair value of the collateral.

As at 31 December 2013, pledge of real property (mortgage) cost EUR 5,119 thousand was not registered but the surety bank placed a short-term interest-free collateral deposit with IIB prior to the registration of mortgage in Mongolia (Note 17).

As at 31 December 2012 the fair value of collateral taken into account when creating the allowance for impairment was EUR 27,908 thousand.

Concentration of loans to customers

As at 31 December 2013, loans to four borrowers (2012: two) with the total amount of loans to each of the two borrowers exceeding 10% of total loans to customers were recorded in the Group's statement of financial position. As at 31 December 2013, these loans total comprised EUR 37,625 thousand (2012: EUR 38,252 thousand) and no impairment allowances (2012: allowances in the amount of EUR 24,479 thousand) has been made for them.

Analysis of loans to customers by industry

The Group issued loans to borrowers operating in the following industries:

	2013	2012
Construction of buildings	20,188	50,816
Food and beverage	9,522	24,476
Specialized construction	7,915	7,465
Production, transmission and distribution of electricity, gas and steam	_	22,893
Timber manufacturing	_	10,005
Mining	_	8,922
Rubber and plastic manufacturing	_	1,365
Air transport		927
Total loans to customers	37,625	126,869

12. Assets held for sale

As at 31 December 2012, the Group recognized assets held for sale in the amount of EUR 10,744 thousand. In June 2012, as a result of repayment of a portion of an impaired loan, the Group received power equipment. The loan was issued to a borrower operating in the electric power industry. During the annual period, following the receipt of an asset the Group was active in offering it to its customers but, considering specific characteristics of the equipment and a limited number of potential customers, the annual period was extended. In 2013, the Group recognized the asset impairment in the amount of EUR 3,588 thousand within "Net (losses)/gains from impairment/disposal of assets held for sale" in the consolidated income statement, and the decrease in value due to changes in EUR/RUB exchange rate in the amount of EUR 1,171 thousand within "Net (losses)/gains from foreign currencies" in the consolidated income statement. In December 2013, the asset was sold to an independent customer at its carrying amount.

13. Inventories – real estate objects

In January 2013, as part of efforts taken in respect of distressed loans, the Group acquired from the borrower real estate objects (finished apartments) held for resale.

In 2013, the Group sold certain apartments and earned EUR 3,727 thousand. The cost of apartments sold in 2013 is EUR 3,346 thousand.

As at 31 December 2013, the carrying amount of unsold apartments was EUR 4,929 thousand.

14. Investment property

In 2013 and 2012, the following changes occurred in the cost of property under operating lease:

	2013	2012
At 1 January	52,409	50,287
Transfers	1,028	_
Inseparable improvements	43	507
Effect of revaluation		1,615
Carrying amount at 31 December	53,480	52,409

The Group rents part of the building under operating lease agreements. In 2013, the Group's income from lease of investment property amounted to EUR 7,959 thousand (2012: EUR 7,331 thousand).

As at 31 December 2012, the fair value of investment property is determined based on the results of valuation performed on 26 December 2012. The valuation services were performed by an independent firm of professional appraisers which have acknowledged qualification and relevant professional experience in appraising real property of a similar category and in a similar location.

Based on the analysis performed, management believes that the fair value of investment property as at 31 December 2013 does not significantly differ from its carrying amount at that date.

The fair value is determined by reference to market-based evidence. For further details on the fair value of investment property refer to Note 26.

If the investment property was measured using the cost method, the carrying amounts as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 would be as follows:

	2013	2012
Cost	29,331	29,055
Accumulated depreciation	(10,903)	(10,450)
Net book value	18,428	18,605

The Group has neither restrictions on the realizability of its investment property nor contractual obligations to purchase, construct or develop investment properties, or to repair, maintain and enhance them.

15. Property and equipment

The movements in property and equipment for the year ended 31 December 2013 were as follows:

	Buildings	Equipment	Computers and software	Office furniture	Vehicles	Total
Cost						
At 1 January 2013	50,354	8,233	3,478	493	583	63,141
Inseparable improvements	72	_	_	_	_	72
Additions	_	118	396	24	181	719
Disposals	_	(1,022)	(1,016)	(20)	(15)	(2,073)
Transfers	(1,028)	_	_	_	_	(1,028)
At 31 December 2013	49,398	7,329	2,858	497	749	6,831
Accumulated depreciation						
At 1 January 2013	_	(7,598)	(3,179)	(357)	(558)	(11,692)
Charge for the year	(757)	(185)	(196)	(19)	(25)	(1,182)
Disposals	_	1,015	994	19	15	2,043
At 31 December 2013	(757)	(6,768)	(2,381)	(357)	(568)	(10,831)
Net book value						
At 31 December 2012	50,354	635	299	136	25	51,449
At 31 December 2013	48,641	561	477	140	181	50,000

The movements in property and equipment for the year ended 31 December 2012 were as follows:

	Buildings	Equipment	Computers and software	Office furniture	Vehicles	Total
Cost	Duttuings	Equipment	sojinare	junuure	Venicies	101111
	40.215	0.012	2.256	407	555	(0.625
At 1 January 2012	48,315	8,013	3,256	496	555	60,635
Inseparable improvements	487	_	-	_	-	487
Additions	_	225	222	20	28	495
Disposals	_	(5)	_	(23)	_	(28)
Accounting for accumulated						
depreciation at revaluation	(732)	_	_	_	_	(732)
Effect of revaluation	2,284	_	_	_	_	2,284
At 31 December 2012	50,354	8,233	3,478	493	583	63,141
Accumulated depreciation						
At 1 January 2012	_	(7,286)	(2,538)	(355)	(516)	(10,695)
Charge for the year	(732)	(316)	(641)	(18)	(42)	(1,749)
Disposals	_	4	_	16	_	20
Accounting for accumulated						
depreciation at revaluation	732					732
At 31 December 2012		(7,598)	(3,179)	(357)	(558)	(11,692)
Net book value						
At 31 December 2011	48,315	727	718	141	39	49,940
At 31 December 2012	50,354	635	299	136	25	51,449

As at 31 December 2013, the cost of fully depreciated property and equipment still used by the Group was EUR 9,057 thousand (2012: EUR 10,056 thousand).

As at 31 December 2012, the fair value of a group of buildings owned by the Group is determined based on the results of valuation performed on 26 December 2012. The valuation services were performed by an independent firm of professional appraisers which have acknowledged qualification and relevant professional experience in appraising real property of a similar category and in a similar location.

Based on the analysis performed, management believes that the fair value of a group of buildings as at 31 December 2013 does not significantly differ from its carrying amount at that date.

15. Property and equipment (continued)

The fair value is determined by reference to market-based evidence. For further details on the fair value of investment property refer to Note 26.

If the buildings were measured using the cost method, the carrying amounts as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 would be as follows:

	2013	2012
Cost	28,179	28,123
Accumulated depreciation	(10,459)	(10,022)
Net book value	17,720	18,101

16. Other assets and liabilities

Other assets comprise:

	2013	2012
Other accounts receivable	8,109	492
Advance payments and future period expenses	1,111	1,026
Property rights to participatory construction objects	_	1,811
Deferred tax assets	2	2
	9,222	3,331
Less: allowance for impairment of accounts receivable	(411)	(280)
Other assets	8,811	3,051

The movements in other impairment allowance are as follows:

	2013	2012
Allowance at 1 January	280	119
Net charge for the year	152	161
Change in allowance resulting from changes in exchange rates	(21)	
Allowance at 31 December	411	280

Other liabilities comprise:

	2013	2012
Other accounts payable	3,912	3,098
Liabilities to transfer ownership of apartments	690	_
Settlements with employees	682	621
Provision for potential VAT payments related to income from leases	_	1,962
Other	557	122
Other liabilities	5,841	5,803

Based on the decision of the Bank's Board, in 2013 a provision for potential VAT payments related to income from leases was reversed since the statute of limitations for the tax inspectorate's claim had expired (Note 23).

17. Due to banks and other financial institutions

Due to banks and other financial institutions comprise:

	2013	2012
Correspondent accounts of banks without rating	1	1
Term deposits of banks:		
Credit rating from BBB- to BBB+	35,021	_
No credit rating	9,445	3,787
Collateral deposit:		
No credit rating	5,119	
Due to banks and other financial institutions	49,586	3,788

Collateral deposit is provided by a Mongolian surety bank for a short term required to register mortgage in Mongolia (Note 11). Collateral deposit does not assume any accrual of interest expense and is placed by the Bank on the correspondent account with the Mongolian bank without credit rating (Note 5).

Concentration of deposits from banks and other financial institutions

As at 31 December 2013, the Group has one counterparty accounting for over 20% of the Group's total deposits from banks and other financial institutions in the amount of EUR 10,001 thousand.

18. Equity

Subscribed and paid-in capital

The Bank's subscribed capital amounts to EUR 1,300,000 thousand which represents the Bank's equity stated in the Agreement on the Establishment of the International Investment Bank. The Bank's member countries make contributions to the Bank's equity pursuant to their shares stipulated in the Agreement.

As at 31 December 2013, unpaid portion of the Bank's subscribed capital in the amount of EUR 1,058,685 thousand (2012: EUR 1,134,752 thousand) is the amount of contributions by the Bank's member countries which have not been made yet and the amount of unallocated equity contributions totaling EUR 296,900 thousand (2012: EUR 296,900 thousand).

On 6 June 2013, the 99th regular meeting of the Bank's Council adopted a decision on including a portion of the IIB's retained earnings for the previous years in the amount of EUR 76,067 thousand into the paid-in portion of the Bank's share capital proportionally to the shares of member countries in the paid-in share capital at the date of such decision.

Additionally, during the 99th meeting of the Council member countries supported the need for additional capitalization of the Bank by making additional contributions of at least EUR 100 million to the share capital. Therefore, member countries perform internal statutory procedures required to ensure additional capitalization of the Bank.

In 2012, based on the Council's decision, the Bank's paid-in share capital decreased by EUR 49,247 thousand (shares of the Republic of Poland and the Republic of Hungary). The Bank had no liabilities to the Republic of Poland and the Republic of Hungary, because per Bank's estimates the net assets of the International Investment Bank were negative as of the date the countries applied for withdrawal. Therefore, the Bank deems liabilities to the Republic of Poland and the Republic of Hungary as settled. The shares (quotes) of the Republic of Poland and the Republic of Hungary in the subscribed capital were transferred to equity unallocated between the member countries. And the shares from the Bank's paid-in capital were transferred to retained earnings.

(intentionally blank)

18. Equity (continued)

Revaluation reserve for available-for-sale investment securities, revaluation reserve for property and equipment and revaluation reserve for currencies

The movements in the revaluation reserve for available-for-sale investment securities, revaluation reserve for property and equipment and revaluation reserve for currencies were as follows:

	Revaluation reserve for available-for- sale investment securities	Revaluation reserve for property and equipment	Revaluation reserve for currencies
At 1 January 2012	(2,351)	31,091	70
Net unrealized gains on available-for-sale investment securities	10,418	_	_
Realized gains on available-for-sale investment securities			
reclassified to the income statement	(3,727)	_	_
Revaluation of buildings	_	2,284	_
Translation differences			(70)
At 31 December 2012	4,340	33,375	_
Net unrealized gains on available-for-sale investment securities Realized gains on available-for-sale investment securities	1,533	_	-
reclassified to the income statement	(5,659)	_	_
Translation differences			(1,219)
At 31 December 2013	214	33,375	(1,219)

Revaluation reserve for available-for-sale investment securities

The revaluation reserve for available-for-sale investment securities records fair value changes of available-for-sale investments.

Revaluation reserve for property and equipment

The revaluation reserve for property and equipment is used to record increases in the fair value of buildings and decreases to the extent that such decrease relates to an increase on the same asset previously recognized in equity.

Revaluation reserve for currencies

Revaluation reserve for currencies is used to record the subsidiary's assets and liabilities translated to the functional currency of the Group.

19. Contingencies and loan commitments

Legal

In the ordinary course of business, the Group is subject to legal actions and complaints. Management believes that the ultimate liability, if any, arising from such actions or complaints will not have a material adverse effect on the financial position or the results of future operations of the Group. In accordance with the Agreement on the establishment of the Bank, its assets (irrespective of their location) enjoy immunities from any administrative and legal claims.

The Group takes all necessary legal and other actions to collect the bad debt and to realize respective repossession rights.

When the estimated amount of costs resulting from the Group's further actions to collect bad debt and/or realize respective repossession rights is higher than the amount collected and also when the Group holds necessary and sufficient documents and/or regulations issued by the governmental authorities, it decides to write off such bad debt against the respective provision.

19. Contingencies and loan commitments (continued)

Insurance

The Group obtained insurance coverage for a group of buildings, equipment and car park as well as liability insurance against damages caused by operating assets of a hazardous nature. However, the Group did not obtain insurance coverage related to temporarily discontinued operations or the Group's obligations to third parties.

Commitments and contingencies

At any time the Group has outstanding commitments to extend loans. These commitments take the form of approved loan agreements.

As at 31 December, commitments and contingencies of the Group comprised undrawn loan facilities in the amount of EUR 53,466 thousand (2012: EUR 20,419 thousand). The amounts of commitments assume that amounts are fully withdrawn.

20. Leases

Group as lessor

The Group provides its real estate for operating leases. As at 31 December 2013, the Group's non-cancellable operating lease rentals amount to EUR 8,281 thousand (2012: EUR 7,292 thousand) and will be settled within 1 year.

21. Interest income and interest expense

Net interest income comprises:

_	2013	2012
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions, including cash and cash equivalents	2,449	1,724
Available-for-sale investment securities and held-to-maturity investment		
securities	4,362	3,366
Long-term loans to banks	1,013	_
Loans to customers	5,529	3,647
Interest income	13,353	8,737
Due to banks and other financial institutions	(349)	(2)
Current customer accounts	(71)	(30)
Other borrowed funds	(12)	_
Interest expenses	(432)	(32)
Net interest income	12,921	8,658

In 2013, interest income accrued on impaired loans to customers amounted to EUR 105 thousand (2012: EUR 1,615 thousand).

22. Net gain/(loss) from foreign currencies

Net gains less losses from foreign currencies comprise:

<u>-</u>	2013	2012
Net (loss)/gain from revaluation of assets and liabilities in foreign currencies	(2,738)	884
Net gain/(loss) from trading in foreign currencies	56	(160)
Net (loss)/gain from foreign currencies	(2,682)	724

23. Other income

The Group's other income comprised:

	2013	2012
Income from sale of loans	4,837	_
Income from sale of property rights to participatory construction objects	2,835	_
Income from recovery of provision for potential payments (Note 16)	1,764	_
Other	1,327	201
Total other income	10,763	201

24. General and administrative expenses

General and administrative expenses comprise:

	2013	2012
Employee compensations and employment taxes	10,293	7,620
Depreciation of property and equipment (Note 15)	1,182	1,749
IT-expenses, inventory and occupancy expenses	1,842	1,473
Expenses related to business travel, representative and accommodation		
expenses	1,281	1,291
Consulting and audit expenses	1,106	466
Other	1,047	904
General and administrative expenses	16,751	13,503

25. Risk management

Risk management framework

The Bank's risk management policy is based on the conservative assessments and is mainly aimed at mitigation of adverse impact of risks on the Bank's results, i.e. on the safety and reliability of fund allocation while maintaining the reasonable level of profitability. The prudent assessment assumes that the Bank does not enter into potential transactions with high or undeterminable risk level, regardless of profitability. The Bank's risk management activities are intended to:

- identify, analyze and manage risks faced by the Bank;
- establish ratios and limits that restrict level of the appropriate types of risks;
- monitor the level of the risk and its compliance with established limits;
- develop and implement regulative and methodological documents as well as software applications that ensure the professional risk management for the bank transactions.

Risk management policies and procedures are reviewed regularly to reflect changing situation on the financial markets.

Risk management system

The Bank's Council, the Board, the Asset, Liability and Risk Committee (ALRCO), the Credit Committee and the Risk Management Department are responsible for managing the Group's risks.

The Bank's Council is responsible for the general control over the risk management system, determines its development strategy and sets strategic limits and risk appetite.

The Board is the executive body of the Bank, which is responsible for compliance with risk management policies and procedures and exercises control over ratios, limits and risk appetite set by the Council. The Board ensures co-operation among all business units and committees of the Bank with regard to risk management.

ALRCO is the Bank's collegial body responsible for development and implementation of the risk management policy in the course of transactions. ALRCO is engaged in ongoing monitoring of liquidity, market and credit risks.

25. Risk management (continued)

Risk management system (continued)

The Credit Committee is the Board's collegial body responsible for lending and assessment of risks arising from all types of credit-related transactions.

Committees meet on a regular basis and provide to the Board their recommendations on how to perform transactions and improve risk management policies and procedures.

The Risk Management Department collects and analyzes information related to all types of bank risks, develops and implements risk management methodology, performs their qualitative and quantitative assessment, prepares recommendations for the Board and committees of the Bank to mitigate risk impact on the Group's performance.

In 2013, the risk management system was developed through the implementation of Basel standards and best practices of development banks within the Group:

- new methodological and regulatory documents relating to risk management have been elaborated. The 100th meeting of the IIB Council approved the new Risk management strategy, strategic limits of the Group and risk appetite indicators for 2014;
- a comparative analysis of top rating agencies' requirements to the risk management within the Group and other IIB institutions has been performed, based on which a target model of the risk management system, map of the most significant risks of the Group and scheme for allocating functions and powers between risk management items have been developed.

In strict compliance with the existing procedures, twice a year the Group set limits for counterparties for the purpose of performing financial transactions and assessing their creditworthiness. As part of the lending activity analysis, classes of loan assets risk were continuously monitored and the fair value of pledged items was regularly determined. During the reporting period, the Group's specialists visited certain borrowers in order to monitor the implementation of the projects and identify potential primary evidence of loans' impairment.

To control and monitor the compliance with limits, the Group performs daily monitoring of compliance with restrictions set in the list of the Group's limits applied to transactions on money, currency and equity markets, as well as structural limits included in key risk ratios and stop-loss and take-profit limits. In addition, the Group's management receives regular reports on the status of risks within the Bank.

Risk identification

The Group identifies and manages both external and internal risk factors throughout its organizational structure. As a result of regular analysis of the Group's exposure to different types of risks performed by the Risk Management Department, the Group identifies factors leading to the increase of the risk level and determines the level of assurance over the current risk mitigation procedures. Apart from the standard credit and market risk analysis, the Risk Management Department monitors financial and non-financial risks influencing the results of banking transactions. Current risks exposures and their projected changes are discussed during the meetings of ALRCO and also communicated to the Management Board along with the recommendations on possible risk mitigation measures.

Risk assessment, management and control

The Group's risk exposure is primarily reduced by means of collective decision making. Strict allocation of responsibilities between business units and officers of the Group, precise description of instructions and procedures and assignment of competencies and powers to departments and their heads are also important risk mitigation factors. Appropriate methodologies are used to assess the risks. Instructions, procedures and methodologies are regularly reviewed and updated by the Group in order to reflect changed market conditions and improve risk management methods.

25. Risk management (continued)

Risk assessment, management and control (continued)

The risk monitoring system comprises:

- Establishing limits to assume risks based on the respective risk assessment;
- Exercising control over the Group's exposure by means of:
 - compliance with the established limits;
 - regular assessment of the Group's risk exposure; and
 - internal audit of risk management systems.

The Group identifies the following major risks inherent in its various activities:

- credit risk:
- ► liquidity risk;
- market risk;
- operational risk.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk that the Group will incur a loss because its counterparty fails to discharge its contractual financial obligations to the Group, or discharged them in an untimely fashion or not in full. Credit risk arises principally from loans and advances to customers and other banks and other on and off balance sheet credit exposures. For risk reporting purposes, the Group considers and consolidates all elements of credit risk exposures such as individual borrower or counterparty default risk.

System of credit risk management

The Group's regulatory documents establish the following:

- procedures to review and approve loan/credit applications;
- methodology for the credit assessment of borrowers, counterparties, issuers and insurance companies;
- requirements to the credit documentation;
- procedures for the ongoing monitoring of loans and other credit exposures.

The Credit Committee approves each new loan as well as changes in and amendments to loan agreements. The Credit Department is responsible for ongoing control over the quality of the Group's loan portfolio.

Upon preparation of a transaction by the initiating unit it is approved by the Credit Committee, and then – the Board. The Board is responsible for all direct credit risk exposures in the amount of up to 15% of the Bank's share capital and for the period of up to 7 years. Direct credit risks exposures exceeding the specified amount or the period of 7 years should be approved by the Bank's Council.

The corporate loan/credit application and appropriate project documents are reviewed by the Credit Department. In case of a positive decision, the set of documents from the Credit Department required for reviewing the loan/credit application shall be analyzed by the Legal Department, Risk Management Department, Security Department, Strategic Planning and Analysis Department, Internal Audit Department and Compliance Control Department. For the purpose of comprehensive analysis of the loan/credit application received from the Credit Department, the Legal Department and Risk Management Department jointly prepare Description of the Investment Transaction. The loan/credit application is subject to review by the Credit Committee based on the Description of the Investment Transaction, report of the Security Department and Strategic Planning and Analysis Department, report on risks of the Risk Management Department and compulsory judgment of the Legal Department in respect of the legal compliance of the proposed transaction. The procedure of making lending decisions comprises the following steps: Step 1 includes reviewing application by the Credit Committee; Step 2 includes making decision by the Board of the Bank (if such issue falls within its competence); Step 3 includes sending a set of respective documents approved by the Board of the Bank to the member countries in order to obtain the final approval from the country of origin of the borrower; Step 4 includes making decision by the Council of the Bank (if such issue falls within its competence).

25. Risk management (continued)

Credit risk (continued)

Apart from individual customer analysis, the Risk Management Department assesses the whole loan portfolio with regard to credit concentration and market risks.

To mitigate credit risk, the Group limits concentrations of exposure to individual customers, counterparties and issuers, groups of related customers, counterparties and issuers as well as by industry and credit rating (for securities). Credit risk management process is based on regular analysis of the creditworthiness the borrowers and their ability to repay interest and principal of debt, and on correspondent limits modification (if necessary).

The Group continuously monitors the quality of individual credit exposures and regularly reassesses the creditworthiness of its customers. The revaluation is based on the customer's most recent financial statements, past-due status, performance of its business plan and other information submitted by the borrower, or otherwise obtained by the Group. Based on this information, the borrower's internal credit rating (class of the loan) may be revised and, accordingly, the appropriate loan impairment provision may be created or changed.

Collateral and other credit enhancements

Credit risk is also managed by obtaining pledge of real estate, assets and securities, and other collateral, including corporate and personal guarantees, as well as monitoring availability and value of collateral.

As availability of collateral is important to mitigate credit risk, this factor is a priority for the Group when reviewing loan/credit applications if their terms and conditions are similar. To ensure recovery of its resources associated with conducting lending and project-financing transactions, the Group applies the following types of collateral for recovery of loans and fulfillment of obligations:

- pledge of equipment and goods in turnover;
- pledge of real property (mortgage) and title;
- pledge of rights of demand and construction.

Quality of the collateral provided is assessed by the following criteria: safety, adequacy and liquidity. Collateral is not generally held over loans and deposits, except where securities are held as collateral in reverse repurchase agreements.

The Group assumes that the fair value of the collateral is its value estimate recognized by the Group to calculate the discounted impairment allowance based on its liquidity and possibility of selling such property in the event of borrower's default considering the time needed for such sale, litigation and other costs.

Current market value of the collateral, if necessary, is assessed by accredited appraisers or based on the Group's internal expert estimate, or carrying amount of the collateral including adjustment coefficient (discount). The Group's internal expert opinion on the fair value of the collateral and feasibility of the adjustment coefficient (discount), which adjusts the market value, shall be approved/reconciled with the Risk Management Department. The adjustment coefficient (discount) is established based on the table of recommended discounts "Regulations on lending operations" as at initial measurement of the collateral value. Where the market value of the collateral is assessed as impaired, the clients are usually required to provide additional collateral.

Portfolio of long-term loans to banks and other financial institutions and customers (less allowance for impairment) by type of the Bank's collateral is analyzed in Notes 10 and 11.

Maximum exposure to credit risk

The maximum exposure to credit risk for the components of the consolidated statement of financial position, including derivatives, before the effect of mitigation through the use of master netting and collateral agreements, is best represented by their carrying amounts.

Where financial instruments are recorded at fair value, the carrying value represents the current credit risk exposure but not the maximum risk exposure that could arise in the future as a result of changes in values.

Analysis of credit risk concentration by customers' industry is presented in Note 11.

Maximum credit risk exposure by credit related commitment represents all the amount of these commitments (Note 19).

25. Risk management (continued)

Credit risk (continued)

Derivative financial instruments

Credit risk arising from derivative financial instruments is, at any time, limited to those with positive fair values, as recorded in the consolidated statement of financial position.

Credit quality per class of financial assets

The assessment of credit quality of assets is based on the qualitative and quantitative assessment of credit risk.

Deposit contracts with banks and other financial institutions are concluded with counterparties with acceptable credit ratings assigned by such internationally recognized rating agencies as Standard & Poor's, Fitch and Moody's.

Assessment of credit quality of loans is based on a 5 grade system of risk factor categories: standard, sub-standard, doubtful, impaired and uncollectible. The risk factor category is assigned on the basis of the assessment of the client's financial position, payment discipline, credit history, compliance with business plan and production discipline, additional characteristics such as management quality, compliance with other terms and conditions of the loan agreement, strength of positions in the market, competitive potential, administrative resources, industry specifics and country rating.

As at 31 December 2013, there was no evidence of impairment of long-term loans to banks and all such loans were classified as standard. As at 31 December 2012, there were no such loans.

The following table provides information on the credit quality of long-term loans to banks (Note 10) and loans to customers (Note 11) as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012:

2013	Loan amount	Impairment	Loan amount, including impairment	Impairment to loan amount ratio, %
Long-term loans to banks without any signs of impairment identified				
Standard loans				
- Mongolia	23,522	_	23,522	_
- Russian Federation	20,058	_	20,058	_
- Socialist Republic of Vietnam	15,215	_	15,215	_
	58,795		58,795	
Loans to customers without any signs of impairment identified				
Standard loans				
- Mongolia	23,955	_	23,955	_
- Slovak Republic	7,915	_	7,915	_
- Republic of Bulgaria	5,775	_	5,775	_
	37,625		37,625	
Total loans	96,420		96,420	

25. Risk management (continued)

Credit risk (continued)

2012	Loan amount	Impairment	Loan amount, including impairment	Impairment to loan amount ratio, %
Loans to customers without any signs of impairment identified				
Standard loans				
- Mongolia	11,586	_	11,586	_
- Slovak Republic	7,465	_	7,465	_
- Republic of Bulgaria	3,226	_	3,226	_
Impaired loans				
Loans not past due				
- Russian Federation	8,005	(933)	7,072	12
Loans overdue less than 90 days				
- Mongolia	10,864	(4,881)	5,983	45
Uncollectible loans		, , ,		
- Russian Federation	81,869	(68,096)	13,773	83
- Republic of Bulgaria	2,927	(2,927)	· –	100
- Mongolia	927	(927)		100
Total loans	126,869	(77,764)	49,105	61

Where possible, the Group seeks to restructure loans rather than to take possession of collateral. This may involve extending the payment arrangements and the agreement of new loan conditions. Once the terms have been renegotiated, the loan is no longer considered past due. Renegotiated loans are continuously reviewed to ensure that all criteria are met and that future payments are likely to occur. The loans continue to be subject to an individual impairment assessment, calculated using the loan's original effective interest rate.

Impairment assessment

The Group creates allowance for loan impairment that represents its estimate of losses incurred in its loan portfolio. The Group writes off a loan balance against related allowances for loan losses only subject to the approval of the Council and where the loan is determined as uncollectible and when all necessary steps to collect the loan are completed. Such decision is made after consideration of the information on significant changes in the client's financial position such as inability to repay the loan, and when proceedings from disposal of the collateral are insufficient to cover the debt amount in full.

Individually assessed allowances

The Group determines the allowances appropriate for each individually significant loan on an individual basis. Due to a limited number of borrowers, the Group considers each loan as individually significant. Items considered when determining allowance amounts include the sustainability of the counterparty's business plan, its ability to improve performance once a financial difficulty has arisen, projected receipts and the expected payout should bankruptcy ensue, the availability of financial support, the realizable value of collateral, and the timing of the expected cash flows. The impairment losses are evaluated at each reporting date, unless unforeseen circumstances require more careful attention.

For uncollectible financial assets, the Group makes allowance in the amount equal to 100% of the amount of a financial asset.

The total amount of impairment allowance is approved by the Credit Committee on a monthly basis.

25. Risk management (continued)

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk of loss resulting from the Group's inability to meet its payment obligations in full when they fall due under normal and stress circumstances. Liquidity risk results from improper balance between the Group's financial assets and financial liabilities by period and amount (including due to untimely discharge of its financial obligations by one or several counterparties of the Group) and/or an unforeseen need of immediate and simultaneous discharge of its financial obligations.

The Group's approach to management of liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its obligations when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or taking risk of damage to the Group's reputation.

In the course of liquidity management the Group's management relies on the following principles:

- liquidity has priority over return;
- continuous liquidity management;
- distribution of authorities between management bodies and divisions;
- planning and limitation of liquidity consistent with the size, nature of business and financial position of the Group;
- forecasting of cash flows.

Liquidity risk is managed to ensure the Group's ability to meet its financial obligations in full and on a timely basis. For this purpose the Group:

- determines an acceptable liquidity level;
- continuously monitors liquidity;
- takes measures to maintain liquidity at the acceptable level;
- in case of liquidity crisis performs a set of procedures for its recovery.

The Group manages its liquidity in two areas: the Treasury Department manages the liquidity, and Risk Management Department performs control over liquidity risk.

The Treasury Department receives on a weekly basis information from business units regarding the liquidity profile of their financial assets and liabilities and forecasts of projected cash flows arising from projected future business. Further, the Treasury Department manages the Group's liquidity in accordance with the existing regulatory documents of the Bank and ALRCO's decisions.

The Risk Management Department performs control on a weekly basis over actual values of the current and overall liquidity and compares these values with standards. In case of non-compliance of these standards, the Risk Management Department immediately notifies ALRCO about it in order to develop and perform activities for recovering liquidity.

Due to the fact that all the Group's significant liabilities are short-term with maturity of up to 1 year, the Group does not estimate contractual undiscounted liabilities' cash flows since the expected cash outflow will not be significantly different from the carrying amount of the Group's financial liabilities as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012.

The table below shows the contractual expiry by maturity of the Group's off-balance credit-related commitments. Each undrawn loan commitment is included in the time band containing the earliest date it can be drawn down.

(intentionally blank)

25. Risk management (continued)

Liquidity risk (continued)

The following table provides an analysis of assets and liabilities on the basis of the remaining period from the reporting date to the contractual maturity date:

_				2013								2012			
	Less than	1 to 3	3 months to		Over	No stated		Less than	1 to 3	3 months to		Over	No stated		
	1 month	months	1 year	1 to 5 years	5 years	maturity	Total	1 month	months	1 year	1 to 5 years	5 years	maturity	Past due	Total
Assets:	20.015						20.045	0.40=							0.40=
Cash and cash equivalents	20,045	_	_	_	_	_	20,045	8,407	_	_	_	_	_	_	8,407
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions		22 112	10 270				41 400	12.977	E2 045	25.005					01 007
Financial assets at fair value	_	23,112	18,378	_	_	_	41,490	12,877	53,845	25,085	_	_	_	_	91,807
through profit or loss	_	97	54				151								
Available-for-sale investment	_	91	34	_	_	_	131	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
securities	150	674	1,754	44,061	80,420	2,817	129,876	_	830	2,091	42,048	52,752	2,383	_	100,104
Held-to-maturity investment	130	071	1,75	11,001	00,120	2,017	120,070		050	2,071	12,010	32,732	2,303		100,101
securities	117		5,793				5,910								
Long-term loans to banks	_	374	2,014	56,407		_	58,795	_	_	-	_	_	_		_
Loans to customers	_	430	7,832	27,463	1,900	_	37,625	_	1,026	7,100	10,573	10,650	_	19,756	49,105
Other assets	472	4,634	2,800	_	_	_	7,906	1,053	6	178	2	_	_	_	1,239
Total assets	20,784	29,321	38,625	127,931	82,320	2,817	301,798	22,337	55,707	34,454	52,623	63,402	2,383	19,756	250,662
Liabilities:															
Due to banks and other financial															
institutions	(24,566)	(25,020)	_	_	_	_	(49,586)	(3,788)	_	_	_	_	_	_	(3,788)
Current customer accounts	(3,313)	_	_	_	_	_	(3,313)	(2,396)	-	_	_	_	_	_	(2,396)
Other liabilities	(727)	(2,944)	(1,619)	_	_	_	(5,290)	(2,418)	(215)	(3,170)	_	_	_	_	(5,803)
Total liabilities	(28,606)	(27,964)	(1,619)		_		(58,189)	(8,602)	(215)	(3,170)					(11,987)
Net position	(7,822)	1,357	37,006	127,931	82,320	2,817	243,609	13,735	55,492	31,284	52,623	63,402	2,383	19,756	238,675
	(7,822)	(6,465)	30,541	158,472	240,792	243,609	_	13,735	69,227	100,511	153,134	216,536	218,919	238,675	
Accumulated net position	(-,022)	(3,100)	= = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =			= = = = = =		===,,,,,,		=======================================					
Off-balance credit-related	_	(48,466)	(5,000)	_	_	_	(53,466)	_	(2,997)	(17,422)	_	_	_	_	(20,419)
commitments		(12,130)	(-,-,0)				(,0)		(=,)	(=:,:==)	: =====================================				(,)

The accumulated negative liquidity gap in the periods of "less than 1 month" and "1 to 3 months" can be offset with high liquid available for sale investment securities, that can be realized at any moment on market terms. If it is necessary the gained liquid assets can be used to meet the short term liabilities of the Group.

25. Risk management (continued)

Market risk

Market risk is the risk that the Group shall incur losses due to adverse fluctuations in market rate of financial instruments, interest rates, foreign exchanges, and securities' prices. Market risk includes equity risk on securities, interest rate risk and currency risk.

The Group is exposed to market risk due to open positions in currency. Equity risk on securities arises from open positions in debt and equity instruments, which are exposed to general and specific market changes.

The Board of the Bank performs overall management of market risk.

ALRCO, led by the Deputy Chairman of the Bank's Management Board, coordinates the Group's market risk management policy, considers and provides to the Management Board recommendations on management of market risks, as well as assets and liabilities.

The Treasury Department performs operative management of market risks. The Risk Management Department performs the assessment of equity and currency risks exposure. The Treasury Department manages open positions within the established limits in order to increase the Group's income on a daily basis.

Currency risk and price risk

Currency risk is the risk of loss resulting from adverse changes in exchange rates with respect to the Group's open positions in foreign currencies. Price risk is the risk that the fair values of securities decrease as the result of changes in the levels of indices and the value of individual securities.

The Group applies a VaR methodology to assess currency and equity risks. VaR is a method used in measuring maximum risk of the Group, i.e. the level of losses on a certain position in relation to a financial instrument/currency/precious metals or a portfolio, which shall not be exceeded at a given confidence level and over a specified time horizon.

The Group uses an assumption that the accuracy of assessment of maximum value at risk (confidence level) is 99%, and the time horizon is 10 days. The assessment of value at risk in relation to currency position of the Group is carried out in major currencies and financial instruments of the Group attributable to a securities portfolio.

At estimating value at risk, the Group uses a parameter method, which allows assessing the volatility of yield on the basis of the most current market data.

The choice of a respective approach to value at risk estimation is made on the basis of data on statistical analysis of changes in fair values of financial instruments and exchange rates.

Selection period used by the Group for modeling purposes depends on types of instruments: 250 days for currency and securities. In order to monitor the accuracy of assessment of above mentioned risks, the Group carries out regular testing (back-testing) based on historical data, which allows evaluating the compliance of risk assessment model with the actual market situation.

As at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012, final data on value at risk assessment in relation to currency and price risks assumed by the Group are represented as follows:

	2013	2012
Fixed income securities price risk	2,174	1,520
Equity securities price risk	335	414
Currency risk	1,211	1,259

25. Risk management (continued)

Market risk (continued)

Despite measurement of value at risk is a standard industry method for risk assessment, this method has a number of limitations:

- Analysis based on value at risk assessment is correct in case current market conditions remain unchanged. Using historical data for assessment of future events are not taken into account.
- Assessment of value at risk is sensitive to market liquidity in relation to a particular financial instrument, and the lack of liquidity may lead to biased volatility data.
- ▶ If a confidence level of 99% is used, losses exceeding the confidence range are not taken into account.
- 10-day time horizon implies the entire Group's position over this period could have been closed or hedged. Results of value at risk assessment may be incorrect in case of market liquidity deterioration.
- Fluctuations that may occur in the course of the day are not taken into account at calculating value at risk on the basis of the results of a business day.

(intentionally blank)

25. Risk management (continued)

Market risk (continued)

The Group's exposure to currency risk as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 is presented below:

	2013				2012					
				Other					Other	
_	EUR	USD	RUB	currencies	Total	EUR	USD	RUB	currencies	Total
Assets										
Cash and cash equivalents	9,222	331	5,170	5,322	20,045	1,010	1,321	5,944	132	8,407
Deposits with banks and other financial										
institutions	23,112	16,015	2,363	_	41,490	91,807	_	_	_	91,807
Available-for-sale investment securities	102,911	22,940	4,025	_	129,876	77,961	22,143	_	_	100,104
Held-to-maturity investment securities	_	5,910	_	_	5,910	_	_	_	_	_
Long-term loans to banks and other financial										
institutions	41,285	17,510	_	_	58,795					
Loans to customers	37,625	_	_	_	37,625	49,105	_		_	49,105
Other assets	590	7	8,214		8,811	332	173	734		1,239
	214,745	62,713	19,772	5,322	302,552	220,215	23,637	6,678	132	250,662
Liabilities										
Due to banks and other financial institutions	19,035	25,432	_	5,119	49,586	_	3,788	_	_	3,788
Current customer accounts	3,162	151	_	_	3,313	2,247	149	_	_	2,396
Other liabilities	3,064	187	1,999	40	5,290	2,033	275	3,495	_	5,803
	25,261	25,770	2,550	5,159	58,189	4,280	4,212	3,495		11,987
Net balance sheet position	189,484	36,943	17,222	163	243,458	215,935	19,425	3,183	132	238,675
Derivative financial instruments										
Claims	14,400	_	_	_	14,400	_	_	_	_	_
Liabilities	, <u> </u>	(14,249)	_	_	(14,249)	_	_	_	_	_
Net balance sheet position including										
derivative financial instruments	203,884	22,694	16,868	163	243,609	215,935	19,425	3,183	132	238,675

25. Risk management (continued)

Market risk (continued)

Interest rate risk

The Group is exposed to the effects of fluctuations in the prevailing levels of market interest rates in its financial position and cash flows. Interest margins may increase as a result of such changes but may also reduce or create losses in the event that unexpected movements arise.

Sensitivity analysis of the Group's equity to changes in interest rate (based on simplified scenario of a 100 basis point (bp) and positions of available-for-sale debt securities parallel fall or rise in all yield curves as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012) is as follows;

	<i>31 December 2013</i>	<i>31 December 2012</i>
	The Bank's equity	The Bank's equity
100 bp parallel rise	(6,342)	(5,085)
100 bp parallel fall	6,342	5,085

Operational risk

Operational risk is a risk of loss arising from inadequate management and control procedures, fraud, inconsistent business solutions, system failures due to human errors and abuse of power, technical deficiencies, calculation errors, disasters and misuse of the Group's property.

Generally, the Board controls the risk management process as well as compliance with internal policies, approves internal regulations relating to risk management, establishes operational risks monitoring limits and allocates duties relating to operational risk management among various agencies.

The Risk Management Department controls and monitors operational risks and provides respective reporting to the Board. The current control enables to timely identify and eliminate deficiencies in policies and procedures aimed at operational risk management, as well as to cut the possibility and amount of related losses. The Group continuously seeks to enhance its business processes, operating structure and personnel incentives system in order to minimize the impact of operational risk.

(intentionally blank)

26. Fair values of financial instruments

Fair value is the amount at which a financial instrument could be exchanged in a current transaction between willing parties, other than in a forced sale or liquidation, and is best evidenced by a quoted market price.

The estimated fair values of financial instruments have been determined by the Bank using available market information, where it exists, and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, judgment is necessarily required to interpret market data to determine the estimated fair value. While Management has used available market information in estimating the fair value of financial instruments, the market information may not be fully reflective of the value that could be realized in the current circumstances.

Fair value hierarchy

The Group uses the following hierarchy for determining and disclosing the fair value of financial instruments by valuation technique:

- Level 1: quoted (unadjusted) prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2: techniques for which all inputs which have a significant effect on the recorded fair value are observable, either directly or indirectly;
- Level 3: techniques which use inputs which have a significant effect on the recorded fair value that are not based on observable market data.

For the purpose of fair value disclosures, the Group has determined classes of assets and liabilities on the basis of their nature, characteristics and risks of the asset or liability and the level of the fair value hierarchy.

	Valuation date	Level 1 2013	Level 2 2013	Level 3 2013	<i>Total</i> 2013
Assets measured at fair value					
Derivative financial assets	31 December 2013	_	151	_	151
Government bonds of member countries and bonds of regional					
governments	31 December 2013	35,378	_	_	35,378
Corporate bonds	31 December 2013	91,681	_		91,681
Quoted equity instruments	31 December 2013	2,817	_		2,817
Investment property	31 December 2013	2,017	_	53,480	53,480
Property and equipment	31 December 2013	_	_	50,000	50,000
Troperty and equipment	31 December 2013			30,000	30,000
Assets for which fair values are disci	losed				
Cash and cash equivalents	31 December 2013	_	_	20,045	20,045
Deposits with banks and other					
financial institutions	31 December 2013	_	_	41,490	41,490
Held-to-maturity investment					
securities	31 December 2013	5,928	_	_	5,928
Long-term loans to banks	31 December 2013	_	_	58,795	58,795
Loans to customers	31 December 2013	_	_	37,625	37,625
Liabilities for which fair values are a	disclosed				
Due to banks and other financial					
institutions	31 December 2013	_	_	49,586	49,586
Current customer accounts	31 December 2013	_	_	3,313	3,313

The following table shows an analysis of financial instruments recorded at fair value by level of the fair value hierarchy as at 31 December 2012:

	Valuation date	Level 1 2012	Level 2 2012	Level 3 2012	<i>Total</i> 2012
Financial assets Available-for-sale investment					
securities	31 December 2012	98,936	1,168	_	100,104

26. Fair values of financial instruments (continued)

Fair value of financial assets and liabilities not recorded at fair value

Set out below is a comparison of the carrying amounts and fair values of the Group's financial instruments that are carried in the consolidated financial statements. The table does not include the fair values of non-financial assets and non-financial liabilities.

	Carrying amount 2013	Fair value 2013	Unrecognized gain/(loss) 2013	Carrying amount 2012	Fair value 2012	Unrecognized gain/(loss) 2012
Financial assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	20,045	20,045	_	8,407	8,407	_
Deposits with banks and other						
financial institutions	41,490	41,490	_	91,807	91,807	_
Financial assets at fair value						
through profit or loss	151	151	_	_	_	_
Held-to-maturity investment						
securities	5,910	5,928	18	_	_	_
Long-term loans to banks	58,795	58,795	_	_	_	_
Loans to customers	37,625	37,625	_	49,105	48,037	(1,068)
Financial liabilities						
Due to banks and other						
financial institutions	49,586	49,586	_	3,788	3,788	_
Current customer accounts	3,313	3,313		2,396	2,396	
Total unrecognized change in fair value			18			(1,068)

Methodologies and assumptions

The following describes the methodologies and assumptions used to determine fair values of those financial instruments which are not recorded at fair value in these consolidated financial statements.

Assets for which fair value approximates carrying amount

For financial assets and financial liabilities that are liquid or having a short term maturity (less than three months) it is assumed that the carrying amounts approximate their fair value.

Cash and cash equivalents, deposits with banks and other financial institutions

Management has estimated that at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 the fair value of deposits with banks and other financial institutions and cash and cash equivalents was not significantly different from their respective carrying amount. This is due to the fact that it is practice to renegotiate interest rates to reflect current market conditions and, therefore, a majority of balances carry interest at rates approximating market interest rates.

Fixed rate financial instruments

The fair value of fixed rate financial assets and liabilities carried at amortized cost is estimated by comparing market interest rates at their initial recognition with current market rates offered for similar financial instruments.

The estimated fair value of fixed interest bearing long-term loans to banks, loans to customers, and deposits in banks is based on discounted cash flows using prevailing money-market interest rates for debts with similar credit risk and maturity. Management has estimated that at 31 December 2013 the fair value of long-term loans to banks and loans to customers was not significantly different from their respective carrying amount.

27. Segment information

For management purposes, the Group identifies the following three operating segments based on its lines of services:

Credit investment activity

Credit investment banking services include long-term corporate and interbank financing;

Treasury

Operations in financial markets, transactions with securities, derivative financial instruments, foreign currency and liquidity management;

Other operations

Operational leasing services, the Bank's Legal Department and subsidiary activities on credit portfolio rehabilitation, other operations.

Management monitors the operating results of its business units separately for the purpose of making decisions about resource allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance, as explained in the table below, is measured differently from profit or loss in the consolidated financial statements. The following table presents revenue, profit, assets and liabilities of the Group's operating segments:

	Credit investment			
2013	activity	Treasury	Other operations	Total
Income				
External customers				
Interest income	6,503	6,811	39	13,353
Net gains from trading in foreign				
currencies	_	56	_	56
Net gains from available-for-sale				
investment securities	_	5,659	_	5,659
Income from lease of investment				
property	_	_	7,959	7,959
Net losses from impairment of assets				
held for sale	_	_	(3,588)	(3,588)
Revenues from sales of inventory	_	-	3,727	3,727
Other segment income		362	7,672	8,034
Total income	6,503	12,888	15,809	35,200
Interest expenses	_	(432)	_	(432)
Cost of inventories sold	-	_	(3,346)	(3,346)
Allowance for loans impairment	(10,105)	_	_	(10,105)
Segment performance results	(3,602)	12,456	12,463	21,317
Other unallocated income				3,205
Other unallocated expense				(21,894)
Profit for the year			_	2,628
·			_	
Segment assets	101,539	189,217	120,356	411,112
Segment liabilities	5,119	44,467	9,154	58,740
Other segment information				
Capital expenditures	_	_	115	115

27. Segment information (continued)

	Credit investment			
2012	activity	Treasury	Other operations	Total
Income				
External customers				
Interest income	3,600	5,090	_	8,690
Net losses from trading in foreign				
currencies	_	(160)	_	(160)
Net gains from available-for-sale				
investment securities	_	3,727	_	3,727
Income from lease of investment				
property	_	_	7,331	7,331
Net gains on disposal of assets held for	7.5			
sale	75	102	_	75 102
Other segment income		182	- -	182
Total income	3,675	8,839	7,331	19,845
Interest expenses	_	(32)	_	(32)
Allowance for loan impairment	(4,782)	_	_	(4,782)
Segment performance results	(1,107)	8,807	7,331	15,031
beginent performance results	(=,=++)			
Other unallocated income				2,938
Other unallocated expense				(15,073)
Profit for the year from continuing			_	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
operations				2,896
Loss from discontinued operations				
after income tax			<u> </u>	(640)
Profit for the year			=	2,256
Segment assets	49,105	200,303	117,668	367,076
Segment liabilities	-	3,788	8,199	11,987
Other segment information				·
Capital expenditures	_	_	994	994
Capital expenditures	_	_	<i>)</i> / T)) 1

In 2013 and 2012 the Group had one counterparty with lease operations revenue exceeding 10 % of total Group's revenue (2013: EUR 5,473 thousand; 2012: EUR 5,026 thousand).

Geographical information

Allocation of the Group's revenue from transactions with external customers and non-current assets based on the location of these customers and assets as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 and for the years then ended is presented in the tables below:

		20	13			20	12	
	Russia	Other member countries	Other countries	Total	Russia	Other member countries	Other countries	Total
Interest income								
from external	5 417	7.004	0.40	10.050	2.445	4 405	7.40	0.600
customers	5,417	7,094	842	13,353	3,445	4,497	748	8,690
Income from lease of investment								
property	7,959	_	_	7,959	7,331	_	_	7,331
Revenues from								
sales of inventory	3,727	_	_	3,727	_	_	_	_
Non-current assets	103,480	_	_	103,480	103,858	_	_	103,858

Non-current assets include property and equipment and investment property.

27. Segment information (continued)

Geographical information (continued)

The geographical concentration of the Group's financial assets and liabilities as at 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012 is presented below:

	2013									
	Russian Federation	Republic of Bulgaria	Romania	Slovak Republic	Republic of Cuba	Mongolia	Socialist Republic of Vietnam	Czech Republic	Other countries	Total
Assets:										
Cash and cash equivalents	5,440	_	_	6,500	_	5,119	_	_	2,986	20,045
Deposits with banks and other financial										
institutions	25,475	_	_	_	_	16,015	_	_	_	41,490
Financial instruments at fair value through profit or loss	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	151	151
Investment securities:										
- available-for-sale	61,673	7,712	12,324	_	_	1,679	_	_	46,488	129,876
- held-to-maturity	_	5,910	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	5,910
Long-term loans to banks less allowances for impairment. Loans to customers less allowances for	20,058	_	_	_	_	23,522	15,215	_	_	58,795
impairment	_	5,775	_	7,915	_	23,935	_	_	_	37,625
Assets	112,646	19,397	12,324	14,415		70,270	15,215		49,625	293,892
Liabilities:										
Due to banks and other financial institutions	35,021	9,446				5,119				49,586
Liabilities	35,021	9,446				5,119				49,586

27. Segment information (continued)

Geographical information (continued)

	2012									
	Russian Federation	Czech Republic	Republic of Bulgaria	Romania	Slovak Republic	Republic of Cuba	Mongolia	Socialist Republic of Vietnam	Other countries	Total
Assets:										
Cash and cash equivalents	6,073	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	2,334	8,407
Deposits with banks and other financial institutions	37,962	_	15,033	_	10,018	_	18,759	_	10,035	91,807
Available-for-sale investment securities	49,317	15,078	3,326	10,915	12,267	_	1,168	_	8,033	100,104
Loans to customers less allowances for impairment	20,845		3,226		7,465		17,569			49,105
Assets	114,197	15,078	21,585	10,915	29,750		37,496		20,402	249,423
Liabilities:										
Due to banks and other financial institutions			3,788							3,788
Liabilities			3,788					_		3,788

Other countries include members of the Organization for Economic Development (OECD).

28. Offsetting of financial instruments

The table below shows financial assets offset against financial liabilities in the consolidated statement of financial position, as at 31 December 2013 as well as the effect of enforceable master netting agreements and similar arrangements that do not result in an offset in the consolidated statement of financial position:

2013	Gross amount o recognized financial assets	Gross amount of recognized financial of liabilities set off in the statement of financial position	Net amount of financial assets presented in the		Net amount
Financial assets					
Cash and cash equivalents	20,045		20,045	(5,119)	14,926
Total	20,045		20,045	(5,119)	14,926
Financial liabilities					
Due to banks and other financial institutions	49,586		49,586	(5,119)	44,467
Total	49,586		49,586	(5,119)	44,467

There was no financial assets offset against financial liabilities in the consolidated statement of financial position, as at 31 December 2012 as well as the effect of enforceable master netting agreements and similar arrangements that do not result in an offset in the consolidated statement of financial position.

29. Related party disclosures

Parties are considered to be related if one party has the ability to control the other party or exercise significant influence over the other party in making financial or operational decisions as defined by IAS 24 *Related Party Disclosures*. In considering each possible related party relationship, attention is directed to the substance of the relationship, not merely the legal form.

Transactions and settlements with related parties were carried out on conditions similar to those, which prevail in transactions between independent parties.

The volumes of related party transactions, outstanding balances at the year end, and related expense and income for 2013 and 2012 are as follows:

	_	2013		20	12	
	Related party	Carrying amount	Average interest rate, %	Carrying amount	Average interest rate, %	
Balance sheet						
Current customer accounts	Key management personnel	120	1.5	75	1.5	
				2013	2012	
			Related party	Income/(expense)	Income/(expense)	
Income statement						
Interest expense on	current customer acco	ounts	Key management personnel Key management	(14)	(6)	
Employee benefits			personnel	(1,134)	(744)	
	travel expenses and me	edical insurance	Key management personnel	(84)	(106)	
				(1,232)	(856)	

30. Capital adequacy

Capital adequacy ratio is the most important financial indicator characterizing credibility of the credit institutions and is estimated as ratio of capital base to risk weighted assets expressed as a percentage. Approval of the capital adequacy ratio is the sole power of the Bank's Council.

The Basel Committee on Banking Regulations recommends maintaining the ratio of capital to risk weighted assets ("statutory capital ratio") above the prescribed minimum level. As at 31 December 2013, this minimum level was 8% (2012: 8%).

Besides, taking into account the Bank's status as the multilateral development institution and the structure of the Bank's member countries and respective decision of the Council, the capital adequacy ratio was set at the level of not less than 25% as of 31 December 2013 (2012: 25%).

From 2013 the Group monitors the capital adequacy ratio, computed in accordance with the Basel Capital Accord (commonly known as Basel II) as defined in the International Convergence of Capital Measurement and Capital Standards and Amendment to the Capital Accord to incorporate market risks.

The following table shows the composition of the Group's capital position computed in accordance with the Basel Accord (Basel II), as of 31 December 2013 and 31 December 2012.

	31 December 2013	31 December 2012
Capital:		
Tier 1 capital	317,373	315,118
Tier 2 capital	32,370	37,715
Total regulatory capital	349,743	352,833
Risk-weighted assets:		
Credit risk	163,875	140,782
Market risk	117,431	93,210
Operational risk	60,585	118,116
Total risk-weighted assets	341,891	352,108
Total capital expressed as a percentage of risk-weighted assets, % ("capital adequacy ratio")	102.30%	100.21%
Total tier 1 capital expressed as a percentage of risk-weighted assets, % ("tier 1 capital ratio")	92.83%	89.49%

31. Discontinued operations

In February 2012, the Group sold its 100% interest in LLC StroyProektInvest to independent purchasers for EUR 0.25 thousand paid in cash and amount of the loan with fair value of EUR 6,707 thousand. The excess of the current carrying amount of liabilities less current carrying amount of assets of LLC StroyProektInvest over the compensation paid in cash and the fair value of newly recognized loan amounted to EUR 640 thousand as of the acquisition date. This excess was recognized in the consolidated income statement as a result of discontinued operation.

	as of the disposal date
Assets	10,121
Liabilities	2,774
Total identifiable net assets	7,347
Compensation received upon disposal of control	(6,707)
Loss from disposal of control	640

Carrying value

32. Subsequent events

On 27 February 2014 Government of the Slovak Republic was the first among the member countries of the International Investment Bank to fulfill its obligations over additional capitalization of the bank. EUR 6,294 thousand were transferred to the Bank's accounts against Slovak additional contribution to the Bank's share capital. As a result, the paid-in capital of International Investment Bank amounted to EUR 247,609 thousand with increase of Slovak share to 8.67%.

(The end).